



Brain Research Reviews 41 (2003) 88-123

www.elsevier.com/locate/brainresrev

Review

## The human amygdala and the emotional evaluation of sensory stimuli

David H. Zald\*

Department of Psychology, Vanderbilt University, 301 Wilson Hall, 111 21st Ave. S., Nashville, TN 37240-0009, USA

Accepted 8 October 2002

#### Abstract

A wealth of animal data implicates the amygdala in aspects of emotional processing. In recent years, functional neuroimaging and neuropsychological studies have begun to refine our understanding of the functions of the amygdala in humans. This literature offers insights into the types of stimuli that engage the amygdala and the functional consequences that result from this engagement. Specific conclusions and hypotheses include: (1) the amygdala activates during exposure to aversive stimuli from multiple sensory modalities; (2) the amygdala responds to positively valenced stimuli, but these responses are less consistent than those induced by aversive stimuli; (3) amygdala responses are modulated by the arousal level, hedonic strength or current motivational value of stimuli; (4) amygdala responses are subject to rapid habituation; (5) the temporal characteristics of amygdala responses vary across stimulus categories and subject populations; (6) emotionally valenced stimuli need not reach conscious awareness to engage amygdala processing; (7) conscious hedonic functions, and cognitive processes including attention and memory; (9) amygdala activations do not conform to traditional models of the lateralization of emotion; and (10) the extent and laterality of amygdala activations are related to factors including psychiatric status, gender and personality. The strengths and weakness of these hypotheses and conclusions are discussed with reference to the animal literature.

© 2002 Elsevier Science B.V. All rights reserved.

Theme: Neural basis of behavior

Topic: Motivation and emotion

Keywords: Emotion; Face; fMRI; Laterality; Lesion; PET

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	89
2.	Methodological issues	89
	2.1. Neuroimaging	89
	2.2. Lesion studies	91
3.	Multimodal responses to aversive stimuli	92
4.	Positively valenced stimuli and the importance of arousal and motivation	95
	4.1. Arousal	95
	4.2. Sexual arousal	95
	4.3. Appetitive motivation and drug craving	97
	4.4. Perceptual intensity	98
	4.5. The amygdala sometimes shows decreased activity in response to highly positive emotional stimuli	98
5.	Facial expressions	99
6.	Semantic and nonverbal auditory processing	102
7.	Contrasting the effects of positively and negatively valenced stimuli	103
8.	Habituation, temporal characteristics and novelty	104

\*Tel.: +1-615-343-6076; fax: +1-615-343-8449. *E-mail address:* david.zald@vanderbilt.edu (D.H. Zald).

9. Subliminal processing	106
10. Laterality issues	107
10.1. Models of emotion lateralization	107
10.2. Other hypotheses regarding lateralization	108
11. The functional consequences of amygdala engagement	109
11.1. Memory enhancement	109
11.2. Conditioning	109
11.3. Attention modulation	109
11.4. Startle, hormonal and autonomic modulation	110
11.5. The relationship between amygdala engagement and the modulation of cognitive, motoric, and endocrine responses	111
12. Task demands: the effects of explicit emotional evaluation on amygdala activity	111
13. Restricted influence of the amygdala on conscious emotional evaluation and subjective emotional experience	112
14. Group and individual differences in amygdala responsiveness	113
14.1. Gender differences	113
14.2. Handedness	113
14.3. Psychopathology and individual differences	113
15. Conclusions and future directions	114
Acknowledgements	115
References	115

#### 1. Introduction

Neurobehavioral theorists have frequently argued that the amygdala plays a central role in the emotional processing of sensory stimuli. Electrophysiological, neuropharmacological, and lesion studies in animals, have all provided support for the involvement of the amygdala in both the evaluation and response to emotionally salient stimuli. However, there exists a strong need for human data. The relative distribution of sensory representations clearly differs across species. The primate amygdala receives a far greater input from cortical areas including auditory and visual sensory areas than is observed in other mammals such as rodents and cats [194]. These differences appear to have direct functional consequences for the sensory representations received or processed by the amygdala [121]. For instance, over a third of rodent amygdala cells respond to odorants [62], whereas only a very limited and nuclei-specific group of amygdala cells respond to odorants in humans [122]. Even among primate species, there exist differences in the sensory processing of the amygdala, with humans showing less frequent responses to simple auditory or visual stimuli than is seen in monkeys [212,248,303]. Additionally, some aspects of amygdala processing may be uniquely developed or expressed in humans, due to our well-developed use of language and other cognitive abilities. Finally, only human's can directly report on their subjective reactions to stimuli.

With the advent of positron emission tomography (PET), and more recently functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), an increasing body of literature addresses the role of the amygdala in the processing of emotionally salient stimuli in humans. Simultaneously, neurologists and neuropsychologists have begun to utilize sophisticated paradigms to delineate the specific aspects of emotional processing that are affected by amygdala lesions. Taken together, these two lines of inquiry lay the groundwork for

refining our theories of amygdala functioning. This article provides an overview of this emerging literature and outlines several of the unique insights provided by this research.

#### 2. Methodological issues

#### 2.1. Neuroimaging

Several issues regarding difficulties in imaging the amygdala warrant attention before embarking on a review of the neuroimaging literature. A basic problem relates to the amygdala's small volume. When considered within the Talairach coordinate system, the amygdala possesses an average width of around 15 mm, and a slightly longer length [189,284]. Estimates of its total volume range from 1.1 to 3.4 cc in each hemisphere (the volume estimates vary greatly depending upon the system of defining the amygdala's borders and may additionally be influenced by approaches to spatial normalization) [2,38,99,234, 282,297]. Prior to the mid 1990s, a frequently repeated fallacy held that PET lacked the spatial resolution to image the amygdala. This fallacy in part arose because the amygdala never emerged as a major focus in early PET studies. However, the mapping resolution of current PET cameras is more than adequate to detect foci in the amygdala. It is important to distinguish the mapping resolution from the full-width at half-maximum (FWHM) resolution of PET imaging. FWHM refers to the distance at which two separate foci may be distinguished. After filtering the raw PET data, current PET studies typically report FWHMs of 8-20 mm. Admittedly, at a FWHM of 20 mm, two separate foci occurring in or near the amygdala would be difficult to resolve, but studies with FWHM <10 mm generally provide sufficient spatial resolution to distinguish foci within the amygdala from foci falling in nearby structures. In contrast to FWHM, the *mapping* resolution of neuroimaging techniques refers to the ability to localize an individual peak. Modern PET techniques (even with relatively large FWHMs) can map peaks to within 1-2 mm. This has been most clearly demonstrated in the visual cortex, where PET allows retinotopic mapping in the calcerine cortex [101]. Although, additional factors such as errors introduced by warping to Talairach space and intersubject variability lower this mapping resolution in group analyses, the resolution typically remains more than adequate to localize a peak in the amygdala should such a peak occur.

Functional MRI techniques clearly possess the spatial resolution to image foci in the amygdala. However, the level of localization error introduced by draining vein effects, which may mislocalize foci by 5 mm or more at lower field strengths (i.e. 1.5 T), adds a level of uncertainty to findings arising in fMRI studies [160,173]. Both PET and low-field fMRI lack the spatial resolution to examine activations in individual nuclei within the amygdala (although it is sometimes possible to make statements about the general medial-lateral, anterior-posterior, or inferiorsuperior position of a focus within the amygdala). Functional MRI performed at higher field strengths with high spatial resolution may allow discrimination of different nuclear groups within the amygdala, but to date, no real demonstrations of this sort exist. The animal literature indicates that different amygdaloid nuclei possess distinct connections and functions [14]. Indeed, the amygdaloid region has been argued to represent a heterogeneous conglomeration of nuclear groups, rather than a single functionally or anatomically integrated structure [281]. Nevertheless, the ability to map responses to this region provides an enormous source of information on the functions subserved by the amygdala in humans. This remains true even if the term amygdala is used only to designate an anatomical region as opposed to a functionally integrated circuit.

Another localization problem arises as a result of variability in the exact location of the amygdala across subjects. However, the general location of the amygdala appears fairly consistent (Fig. 1). This consistency is reflected in the similarity of amygdala coordinates in different brain atlases. According to the Talairach atlas [284], the amygdala occupies a region that runs from 17 to 30 mm lateral to the midline, 1 mm anterior to 11 mm posterior to the anterior commissure (AC) and 7-21 mm below the intercommissural (AC-PC) line. By comparison, the Mai atlas [189] indicates that the amygdala occupies an area from 12 to 27 mm lateral to the midline, with an anterior boundary 1 mm in front of the AC, the bulk of the amygdala extending to roughly 13 mm posterior to the AC, and a thin strip extending as far as 18 mm posterior to the AC. In the inferior-superior dimension, Mai et al. indicate that the amygdala extends ventrally to 20 mm below the AC-PC line, and at its posterior extreme extends as high as five mm below the AC-PC line. Studies, utilizing

coregistered MRIs generally agree with these coordinates, although some studies suggest that the amygdala may extend several more millimeters ventrally or anteriorly<sup>1</sup>. Given the accuracy of current warping techniques and coregistration procedures, it is usually possible to identify with confidence foci falling near the middle of these ranges. Foci that occur near the boundary of the amygdala and neighboring regions must be interpreted with greater caution, especially when examined without reference to individual MRIs. For the sake of brevity, I will avoid discussing whether foci in individual studies truly fall within the amygdala as opposed to neighboring areas. However, a quick examination of reported stereotactic coordinates indicates that there are numerous instances where confidence in the localization is limited.

In considering the Talairach coordinates for the amygdala, it must be noted that these coordinates apply only to the 'amygdala proper', and not to the 'extended amygdala'. The extended amygdala refers to corridors of cells that extend from the central and medial nuclei of the amygdala through the sublenticular/basal forebrain region to the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis [13,132]. Because of its anatomical and functional relationship to the corticomedial nuclei of the amygdala, it is increasingly common to see foci in this region referred to with reference to the amygdala, despite the foci's location in the basal forebrain as opposed to the medial temporal lobe. However, this may in some cases lead to confusion when clear distinctions are not made between the extended amygdala and amygdala proper. It also must be noted that data regarding variability in the precise location of the extended amygdala corridors is lacking, and the limited spatial resolution of current neuroimaging techniques, makes it difficult to identify whether foci truly fall within the extended amygdala vs. neighboring sublenticular regions.

Additional methodological factors warrant particular attention in fMRI studies of the amygdala. Specifically, the region encompassing the anterior-medial temporal lobe contains high levels of inhomogeneity in magnetic susceptibility due to its proximity to the sphenoid sinus. The field distortions produced by these inhomogeneities are so great as to lead to a large and frequently irrecoverable loss of signal in this region during echo planar imaging [73,98,168]. They also lead to distortions that can lead to signal mislocalization. These problems may be partially alleviated by the selection of appropriate imaging techniques (i.e., use of sequences such as FLASH or reverse

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Some variability in coordinates is also produced by the use of the Montreal Neurological Institute template in SPM (Welcome Cognitive Neurology: London, UK), which is among the most popular image analysis packages for functional neuroimaging studies. Although researchers often refer to coordinates based on MNI template as Talairach coordinates, they are not actually identical to Talairach stereotactic coordinates and the coordinates for the amygdala are slightly shifted relative to those produced when warping to true Talairach space.



Fig. 1. A structural T - 1 weighted MRI of a subject with a typically positioned amygdala. The subject's MRI was aligned along the intercommissural plane and linearly warped to Talairach space. Talairach coordinates represent; (x) mm lateral to the midline (left = -), (y) mm anterior-posterior to the anterior commissure (posterior = -), and (z) mm inferior-superior to the anterior commissure-posterior commissure plane (inferior = -). The white horizontal line in the sagittal and coronal slices represents the intercommissural plane (z = 0). The lines marked 'A' and 'P' in the transverse and sagittal slices run through the anterior and posterior commissures at y = 0 and y = -23, respectively. The crosshairs lie near the central point of the left amygdala and indicate the location of the other two displayed slices. Note that at this resolution (which is typical of anatomical MRIs collected as part of functional studies), it is difficult to visualize the borders of the subnuclei or even the border of the amygdala relative to neighboring gray matter regions.

spiral, application of higher-order shimming, application of locally adjusted refocusing gradients, reduction of slice thickness and pixel size, tailored RF pulses, etc...) [73,86,112,117,196,278,279,310]. Unfortunately, techniques for addressing inhomogeneity often require implementation of methods that are not standard on most clinical scanners and come at the sacrifice of temporal resolution, field of view, or signal to noise ratios in other areas of the brain. Because of this, most studies use techniques that provide suboptimal measurement of signal from the amygdala. Unfortunately, authors frequently fail to report whether extra precautions were taken in imaging this region. When left unaddressed, the susceptibility artifacts in the amygdaloid region may lead to both false positive and false negative findings, although the bias is towards false negative results due to signal dropout. Despite these problems, fMRI has already begun to dramatically contribute to our understanding of the amygdala and will certainly continue to provide unique insights in the future.

Temporal resolution must also be considered in evaluating the ability of neuroimaging techniques to detect changes in amygdala activity. PET studies of regional cerebral blood flow (rCBF) typically assay activity over a 30–90 s period with the greatest sensitivity occurring during the first half of scanning [237,271]. Such a long duration requires that the amygdala maintain elevated activity over a period of time for an activation to be detected. Thus, PET may fail to detect very brief increases in rCBF. However, in many cases the magnitude and the length of activation is more than enough to allow detection of activations with rCBF PET. Indeed, FDG-PET studies that involve the aggregate glucose metabolism over 30 min or longer have observed foci in the amygdala, suggesting that the amygdala is capable of responding in a relatively sustained manner [42,116]. In many cases, using repeated stimulus presentations, or varying the nature of the stimulus over the scan period, may rectify problems associated with detecting brief activations. However, if there is rapid habituation of amygdala firing, and the habituation generalizes to other stimuli from the same class of stimuli, the temporal resolution will remain a problem. In contrast to PET, fMRI can provide far greater temporal resolution, with scanning times primarily limited by the temporal characteristics of the hemodynamic response. However, because fMRI studies require repeated trials, they are often subject to many of the same habituation issues faced by PET studies.

#### 2.2. Lesion studies

The largest methodological problem in studies of patients with amygdala lesions involves the rarity of observing complete amygdala damage without observing damage to the adjacent cortex. Most studies include patients with only partial damage with significant damage to areas of neighboring temporal cortex. Even selective lesions to the amygdala are likely to effect neighboring temporal lobe structures due to the presence of fibers of passage traversing the region [95,115]. The disruption of fibers of passage and the encroachment of neighboring areas of temporal cortex represents a serious issue. Studies using neurotoxic lesions in animals increasingly demonstrate that a number of functions that were previously thought to be subserved by the amygdala relate instead to areas of the inferior temporal lobe whose fibers pass through the amygdala [190]. Understanding the effects of amygdala lesions in patients with epilepsy is further complicated by the presence of premorbid pathology related to seizures. Patients with Urbach–Wiethe syndrome provide a unique exception to the above confounds due to the relative selectivity of the calcification of the amygdala [192,211,291], but even in these cases, concern arises regarding the effects of calcification on fibers of passage. Moreover, patients with Urbach–Wiethe are extremely rare, making it difficult to accumulate even small samples of such subjects.

#### 3. Multimodal responses to aversive stimuli

Exposure to aversive stimuli in multiple sensory modalities induces activation of the amygdala. Examples include olfactory [39,316], gustatory [214,312,314], visual [141,176,285,286,308], and auditory [126,197,199,318] modalities. Unpleasant interoceptive sensations such as shortness of breath or hypercapnia also induce amygdala activations [45,96]. Thus, the amygdala's responsiveness to aversive stimuli appears to reflect a common, multimodal feature of amygdala coding (Table 1).

The specific emotion associated with exposure to aversive stimuli is often unclear. Unpleasant stimuli may induce disgust or anxiety. Alternatively, they may induce an undefined negative state associated with disliking, which lacks the features of the more commonly defined emotions. Although animal studies often emphasize the role of the amygdala in fear or anxiety, it is clear that many of the stimuli invoking amygdala responses are not specifically associated with fear or anxiety. For instance, disgust represents the predominant emotional response to unpleasant stimuli in studies in the chemical senses. Many of the studies using emotionally valenced visual stimuli mix threatening (e.g., a pointed gun) and gory (e.g., mutilated bodies) pictures, leaving unclear whether anxiogenic or disgust invoking stimuli specifically contribute to the response. An unpublished study by J. Nagode and J.V. Pardo (personal communication) indicates that the left amygdala activates when subjects view gory pictures alone. This suggests that direct threat is not necessary to induce rCBF increases in the amygdala. Taken together with studies in the chemical senses, it appears that stimuli with disgusting features can induce amygdala activations, and that these stimuli do not have to be perceived as overtly threatening to induce amygdala activity.

Although numerous studies have included threatening stimuli, studies examining exposure only to inherently threatening sensory stimuli (not contaminated by other emotions) in healthy subjects are surprisingly scarce. Previously neutral stimuli that are associated with aversive consequences either through conditioning [21,50,51,76,167,199,205] or explicit instructions [226] can activate the amygdala. However, several findings raise questions about the generalizability of the amygdala's responses to threatening stimuli. First, in conditioning studies, the amygdala often stops differentially responding to the conditioned stimulus (CS+) and may even show BOLD signal decreases in response to the CS+ after the acquisition of conditioning initial is completed [50,51,167]. Thus, at least under certain conditions, the presence of a CS+ alone may not be enough to increase amygdala activity. Second, in subjects with specific phobias, sight of the phobic object does not typically produce measurable increases in amygdala activity [238,301]. Third, in animals the extent to which amygdala lesions impair fear-related responses to threatening stimuli appears to vary depending upon the class of threatening stimuli and the type of response being measured [20,191,219,262,293,296]. Thus, although a wealth of data link amygdala processes to the control of certain responses to threatening stimuli, future research is still needed to define the parameters under which such stimuli invoke amygdala activations.

Given the amygdala's response to stimuli in 4 of the 5 major exteroceptive sensory modalities, as well as its response to unpleasant interoceptive information, it seems natural to ask about the somatosensory modality. The amygdala receives input from the insular somatosensory association area [102,207], which provide a clear route for somatosensory input to reach the amygdala. However, to date no reports have examined amygdala responses to nonpainful, but unpleasant stimuli (e.g., wearing wet socks). Similarly one might predict that painful stimuli would provoke robust activation of the amygdala. A number of lines of evidence from animal studies implicate the amygdala in some aspect of pain processing. The amygdala receives nociceptive information via projections from the spino-parabrachial pain system [34], the trigeminal system [27], the posterior intralaminar thalamic region [309] and the insula [266]. Cells with responses to pain have been observed in the central nucleus of rodents [35,36]. Moreover, painful stimuli are among the most frequently used unconditioned stimuli in fear conditioning paradigms, and conditioning to these stimuli can be blocked by lesions affecting the nociceptive projections to the amygdala [265]. Finally, lesions and pharmacological manipulations of the amygdala often produce analgesiclike effects on behavioral measures of pain in animals [12,130,133,134,148,298]. Yet, most neuroimaging studies of pain have observed no changes in amygdala activity, and in a few cases decreased activity has been reported [87,222,223]. However, two recent fMRI studies reported correlations between pain intensity and amygdala activity [43,254]. Two factors may contribute to this confusing picture. First, data from an event-related study by Bornhovd and colleagues [43] suggest that mildly to moderately painful stimuli may actually cause decreases in

Table 1						
Amygdala	foci	in	studies	of	aversive	stimulation

Author	Method	Contrast Talairach coordinates <sup>a</sup>		Comment
Olfaction Zald and Pardo [316,317]	PET	Smelling aversive sulfides -odor detection	$26, -1, -14 \\ -26, -1, -18$	Coordinates based on high resolution reanalysis
Birbaumer et al. [39]	fMRI	Smelling aversive fermented yeast-no odorant	Bilateral NG	Effect seen in both normals and social phobics
Gustation Small et al. [272]	PET	Mismatched smell-taste combination-matched smell-taste combination	-28, -6, -26	Mismatched smell-taste combination experienced as unpleasant and novel
Zald et al. [314]	PET	Tasting aversive saline- water	21, 1, -16	
Zald and Pardo [312]	PET	Tasting aversive quinine –water Tasting aversive quinine –baseline resting	-18, -10, -14 -19, -1, -18	Quinine-HCL experienced as highly unpleasant and novel
O'Doherty et al. [214]	fMRI	Tasting saline-artificial saliva	-24, -5, -21 18, -4, -14	Effect only seen in 2 of 7 subjects on each side
Vision Irwin et al. [141]	fMRI	Unpleasant pictures- neutral pictures (passive viewing)	±15, -6, -11 26, -6, -12	
Lane et al. [176]	PET	Unpleasant pictures– neutral pictures (passive viewing)	-26, -6, -16	
Taylor et al. [285]	PET	Unpleasant pictures– neutral pictures (hedonic rating)	-15, -13, -18 -17, -4, -11	
Liberzon et al. [188]	PET	Unpleasant–Neutral (combined over both recognition and hedonic rating trials)	Bilateral NG	Right amygdala activity correlated with skin conductance response
		Interaction of rating vs. recognition and unpleasant vs. neutral stimuli	24, -8, -14	Activity greater during hedonic rating than recognition but tasks
Garavan et al. [108]	fMRI	High and low arousal negatively valenced pictures -neutral pictures	ROI Bilateral	Only high arousal, negatively valenced pictures induced significant activity
Hamann et al. [126]	PET	Negatively valenced pictures-neutral, low- interest pictures	-20, -4, -16 18, -4, -12	Subjects told to experience whatever feelings the stimuli evoked
Schaefer et al. [251]	fMRI	Unpleasant–neutral pictures	Bilateral NG	Greater activity arose in the delay following negative pictures when subjects were instructed to maintain the emotion
Yamasaki et al. [308]	fMRI	Unpleasant vs. neutral pictures (task distractors)	ROI bilateral	
Canli et al. [64]	fMRI	Neutral to unpleasant pictures In male subjects In female subjects	-25, -8, -16 -25, -8, -14 -21, -4, -13	Foci represent areas correlating with a 4-point rating of emotional intensity

#### Table 1. Continued

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates <sup>a</sup>	Comment
J. Nagode and J.V. Pardo (personal communication)	PET	Gory pictures-neutral pictures	-28, -10, -14	Only used gory pictures from IAPS
Audition				
Mirz et al. [197]	PET	Tinnitus-like environmental sounds– no sounds	$28, -11, -14 \\ 16, -7, -26$	
Morris et al. [199]	fMRI	100 db White-noise burst (UCS during conditioning) –trials in which the UCS was absent	-30, -10, -10	
Zald and Pardo [318]	PET	Aversive sound collage- white noise	$28, -11, -14 \\ 16, -7, -26$	Only subjects who described themselves as reactive to unpleasant sounds studied
Interoceptive				
Brannan et al. [45]	PET	Air hunger induced with hypercapnia-oxygen inhalation	$21, -12, -22 \\ -20, -12, -18$	
Evans et al. [96]	fMRI	Air hunger induced by restricting tidal volume- normal tidal volume	-20, 2, -14 24, 4, -14	
Pain				
Derbyshire et al. [87]	PET	Thermal pain (warm, just pain, mild and moderate pain)	$\downarrow$ -28, -8, -16	Negative correlation with pain stimulus intensity
Petrovic et al. [223]	PET	Mechanically induced allodynia in patients with mononeuropathy	↓ 22, −14, −12	Decreased activity relative to no stimulus
Petrovic et al. [222]	PET	Cold pressor test-cool temperature	↓ -16, 0, -22	Decreased activity relative to nonaversive cool stimulus only when subjects knew the stimulus duration would be long
Schneider et al. [254]	fMRI	Vascular pain	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	Correlation with perceived pain intensity
Bornhovd et al. [43]	fMRI	Thermal pain (no pain, mild, through high)	24, 0, -24 -27, 0, -27	Correlation with pain intensity, with mild to moderate pain showing decreases relative to no stimulation

<sup>a</sup> Studies utilizing a priori 'regions of interests' are listed with respect to laterality and denoted *ROI*. Studies that did not formally define ROIs, but do not provide Talairach coordinates are denoted *NG* for 'none given'). In some cases the coordinates reflect MNI template coordinates which differ slightly from Talairach coordinates. These are not noted separately because many papers using the SPM software leave unclear whether they are using SPM or MNI template coordinates. See Fig. 1 legend for additional explanation of Talairach coordinates.  $\downarrow$  indicates a decrease in activity relative to the comparison condition.

amygdala activity, with increases only emerging when stimuli are experienced as highly painful. Second the context of the stimulation may be important. Petrovic and colleagues [222] indicate that the context of the pain stimulation influences amygdala activity, with subjects who know that the pain is going to continue for a longer period showing decreases in amygdala activity. The authors suggest that the decrease reflects a mechanism for coping with the pain. Taken together, such studies make evident that pain does not categorically increase amygdala activity, but instead amygdala activity appears closely tied to the context and level of aversiveness of the stimuli.

The observation that the degree of pain is related to the amount of amygdala activation parallels findings in other sensory modalities. In most of the studies observing amygdala responses in other modalities, the stimuli produced strong ratings of unpleasantness. In contrast, stimuli invoking weaker emotional responses appear much less

effective at consistently or robustly activating the amygdala. In studies of olfaction [233,316,317], and viewing unpleasant pictures [64,66,142], ratings of unpleasantness correlated with the degree of amygdala activation. These findings converge with reports that the extent of increases in amygdala activity correlate with ratings of procaine induced fear [154], ratings of fearful faces [204], unpleasantness and bizarreness of faces with expressional transfiguration [242],<sup>2</sup> and the intensity of conditioned autonomic responses during fear conditioning [105,167]. Taken together, such data suggest that the intensity of affective responses directly relates to the magnitude of the amygdala response. However, this pattern is not universally observed. Specifically, using PET, Taylor et al. [286] failed to observe a graded effect of exposure to mildly aversive vs. highly aversive visual stimuli<sup>3</sup>. Nevertheless, the association between valence magnitude and amygdala activity has occurred in enough studies to warrant consideration when evaluating amygdala responses to different stimuli.

### 4. Positively valenced stimuli and the importance of arousal and motivation

Multiple studies have reported amygdala activation in response to pleasant or positively-valenced stimuli [31,108,126,162,163,169,177,214,215,319]. However, such increases appear far less consistently than activations induced by negative stimuli. A number of critical factors may contribute to this discrepancy, and their elucidation may provide several key insights into the characteristics that are necessary for stimuli to engage the amygdala (Table 2).

#### 4.1. Arousal

Arousal refers to the extent to which stimuli are calming (low arousal) or activating (high arousal). This dimension is typically presented as lying orthogonal to the valence (pleasantness–unpleasantness) dimension [178]. An interpretational difficulty arises in many neuroimaging experiments because unpleasant and pleasant stimuli often differ in their arousal level. Indeed, many studies utilize negative stimuli that are both highly unpleasant and highly arousing, while utilizing positive stimuli that are neither as strongly pleasant nor as arousing. A few neuroimaging studies have attempted to tease apart the valence and arousal influences on amygdala responses to visual stimuli. A fully consistent picture has yet to emerge from these studies, but they do suggest that arousal level influences responses to emotionally valenced stimuli, with higher amygdala activity associated with greater arousal. This effect has been reported both when pleasant and unpleasant pictures were analyzed together and when just negative stimuli were analyzed [108,174]. However, it remains to be seen whether the effects of arousal can be detected when positive stimuli are treated in isolation.

In considering the effect of arousal, it must be noted that although arousal is conceptualized as orthogonal to valence, within a specific valence dimension, it often correlates with valence intensity. Indeed, in stimuli ranging from neutral to highly unpleasant, there is almost always a strong correlation between arousal ratings and ratings of unpleasantness [180]. For instance, in a recent study using neutral to unpleasant pictures from the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) [181], 79% of the variance in arousal ratings were explained by unpleasantness ratings [64]. The relationship between valence intensity and arousal appears more complex for pleasant stimuli: highly pleasant stimuli can be experienced as arousing or as extremely relaxing and calming. For example, a painting of a landscape might be viewed as highly pleasant and calming, whereas a picture of a beautiful model in a provocative pose might be viewed as equally pleasant but highly arousing. Similarly, the taste of highly pleasant food might be arousing and cause the subject to desire more food, or it might be experienced as relaxing. In contrast, it is hard to imagine examples of highly unpleasant, but calming stimuli. Unfortunately, no studies to date have compared calming and arousing stimuli that were otherwise matched for valence intensity. To the extent that arousal is critical in elucidating amygdala responses, it would be predicted that highly arousing pleasant stimuli would cause significantly more amygdala activation than equally pleasant calming stimuli.

#### 4.2. Sexual arousal

One source of potential confusion in the literature on arousal involves the manner in which sexual arousal fits with other aspects of arousal. Many of the pleasant, high arousal stimuli in the IAPS contain sexually provocative pictures (e.g., women in bathing suits).<sup>4</sup> There exists a large literature implicating the medial amygdala and the medial portions of the extended amygdala in male sexual behavior in rodents [210]. Sexual hallucinations occasion-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Expressional transfiguration refers to the Thatcher illusion in which inversion of the eyes and the mouth in a face produces a marked change in the emotional valence of the facial expression.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>This study differs from many of the above-mentioned studies in that it did not report a correlation or covariance analysis, but instead analyzed the effect of condition (mild vs. high). This contrasts with many of the other studies, which looked at the correlation over a wide range of valence intensities, or examined the between activity and individual differences in perceptual or emotional self-report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The inclusion of these types of pictures also raise complications for gender issues, because men find erotic stimuli more arousing than women [151], which makes it easier to provide high arousal stimuli for men than women.

Table 2					
Amygdala signal increase	s during exposur	e to pleasant,	arousing and	appetitive	motivating stimuli

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
Pleasant pictures Lane et al. [177]	PET	Viewing happy film– neutral film	-20, -6, -8	Focus appears superior to amygdala proper
Lane et al. [174]	PET	High arousal pleasant and unpleasant pictures–low arousal pleasant and unpleasant pictures	-26, 0, -10	Effect was not seen when high and low arousal neutral pictures were included in the analysis
Garavan et al. [108]	fMRI	High and low arousal pleasant pictures–neutral pictures	ROI Bilateral	Both high and low arousal positive pictures produced effects
Hamann et al. [126]	PET	High arousal pleasant pictures–neutral low- interest pictures	-26, 0, -14	Subjects told to experience whatever feelings the stimuli evoked
Sexual stimuli and picture Beauregard et al. [31]	es of opposite gen fMRI	nder Sexual videos –neutral videos	25, -3, -14	No amygdala response emerged when subjects were instructed to inhibit their reactions
Karama et al. [151]	fMRI	Sexual videos–neutral stimuli in males in females	-18, -8, -16 14, -9, -18 -18, -1, -22 18, -1, -20	
Aharon et al. [11]	fMRI	Men viewing beautiful women's faces– beautiful male faces	-18, 0, -15 -27, -6, -21	Responses also localized to the extended amygdala in this contrast and contrasts with average female faces
<i>Other motivating stimuli</i> Zalla et al. [319]	fMRI	Increasing win feedback Increasing lose feedback and decreasing win feedback	-36, -3, -18 24, 0, -15	Amount of win and lose feedback were parametrically varied across trial blocks
Knutson et al. [163]	fMRI	Anticipation of monetary reward–anticipation of nonreward	16, -7, -7	No change was observed in response to actual reward
Knutson et al. [162]	fMRI	Anticipation of monetary reward–nonreward	-14, -2, -9	
O'Doherty [215]	fMRI	Anticipation of tasting glucose-tasting glucose	28, -8, -14	No effect was observed relative to anticipating artificial saliva, but an effect was observed in the left amygdala relative to anticipating saline
LaBar et al. [169]	fMRI	Interaction between viewing food and hunger state	-21, -3, -27	Amygdala only activated when subjects were hungry (effect only observed in 2 of 9 subjects)
Gustation O'Doherty [214]	fMRI	Tasting sucrose-artificial saliva	-20, -5, -21 25, -4, -24	Effect only seen in 2 of 7 subjects on the right

Table 2. Continued

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
Drug craving Grant et al. [116]	FDG- PET	Cocaine dependent subjects: Exposure to cocaine related video–neutral video	ROI Laterality not addressed	Metabolism correlated with craving
Childress et al. [69]	PET	Cocaine dependent subjects: Cocaine related video– neutral video	ROI Bilateral	Significant increase and correlation with craving
Kilts et al. [158]	PET	Cocaine imagery–Neutral imagery	20, -9, -9 -18, 0, -18	Activity was not correlated with craving and failed to reach significance in a contrast between cocaine imagery and an anger imagery script
Bonson et al. [42]	FDG- PET	Cocaine abusing or dependent subjects: Cocaine related video and script–neutral video and script	-18, -12, -36	Peak correlated with cocaine craving, (extends ventral to the amygdala)
Due et al. [93]	fMRI	Abstinent cigarette smokers viewing smoking cues vs. neutral cues during target detection	ROI Right posterior	
Schneider et al. [257]	fMRI	Detoxified alcohol dependent subjects: smelling ethanol vs. room air	24, -4, -24	Healthy subjects and subjects who completed cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) after detoxification did not show this response

ally arise during electrical stimulation of the amygdala in women [110,111]<sup>5</sup>. Two recent fMRI studies observed amygdala activation in subjects experiencing sexual arousal while viewing sexually explicit videos [31,151]. Additionally, the amygdala proper and/or the extended amygdala showed increased activity when men simply viewed pictures of beautiful women's faces relative to men's faces or more average female faces [11]. Thus, the material may not need to be sexually explicit for certain gender related information to engage the amygdala.

#### 4.3. Appetitive motivation and drug craving

Another important variable in evaluating emotionally valenced stimuli reflects the motivational value of stimuli. In the present context, motivational value refers to the extent to which the stimuli motivate the person to approach/engage or withdraw from/avoid the stimuli). The appetitive motivational value (wanting) can be dissociated from how much a person likes something [11,37,273]. For instance, a picture of a chocolate cake may always be rated as pleasant, but the extent to which a person wants to eat the cake may vary widely depending upon their current level of hunger, and how many sweet foods they have recently eaten. In other words, the person's internal state may dramatically influence the incentive motivational value of stimuli.<sup>6</sup> LaBar and colleagues [169] provide an example of the importance of motivation in a study in which they observed left amygdala activation during exposure to pictures of food when subjects were hungry, but not when the subjects were full. However, this effect appears highly subject to individual differences. Only a minority of subjects in the LaBar study, and 3 of 10 subjects in a PET study by Morris and Dolan [201], showed enhanced responses to food pictures during hunger, indicating that this is by no means a consistent response.

Another way to study appetitive motivation is to examine anticipation of reward, which may involve either wanting or an expectancy that a reward is about to occur. O'Doherty et al. [215] recently reported a greater activation of the amygdala during anticipation of a pleasant taste (glucose) than during the actual tasting of the glucose. Similarly, Knutson and colleagues [162,163] indicate that anticipation of monetary reward leads to amygdala activa-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This effect is relatively rare, and appears restricted to women.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Some theorists might debate whether motivational value reflects a truly distinct concept from arousal level. However, approach and avoidance tendencies represent two different or bipolar dimensions, whereas arousal is typically treated as a unipolar dimension.

tion. Such findings are consistent with animal single cell recordings that suggest that some amygdala cells code for expected reward outcomes [259]. Anticipatory responses in the amygdala are probably not unique to rewarding conditions. For instance, Breiter et al. [46] observed certain anticipatory responses in the amygdala in a gambling simulation during trials that were likely to lead to a bad outcome. Similarly, responses during fear conditioning and explicitly instructed fear studies may be interpreted as reflecting anticipation of an aversive event.

Drugs of abuse possess extremely high appetitive motivational value in drug dependent subjects during abstinence. In both humans and animals with drug dependence, exposure to drug related cues produce craving for drugs, drug-seeking behavior, and drug-taking behavior [68,97]. Self-administration of drugs of abuse does not depend upon the amygdala. However, lesions of the amygdala abolish the ability of drug related cues to trigger drug behavior [103,149,165,195,300]. seeking Similarly, cocaine dependent subjects show increased amygdala rCBF and metabolism when exposed to cocaine related cues or cocaine related imagery during abstinence [42,69,116,158]. Moreover, the amount of cocaine craving appears to correlate with amygdala activity [42,116]. Increases in amygdala activity have also been reported in studies of abstinent smokers viewing smoking cues [93] and detoxified alcohol dependent subjects smelling ethanol relative to room air [257]. These data make clear that, at least in drug dependent subjects, amygdala activation occurs in response to cues that produce a strong incentive motivational state.

In summary, stimuli that are experienced as arousing or motivating can induce amygdala activity regardless of their valence. The idea that the arousal or motivational value of stimuli is critical to understanding amygdala processing is not novel and has parallels in the animal literature. For instance, in a series of studies with rodents, Cahill and McGaugh [58] observed that learning associated with mildly arousing appetitive and aversive stimuli was largely unaffected by amygdala lesions, whereas learning associated with a more arousing stimulus (footshock) was impaired. They interpreted this as suggesting that the amygdala's influence on learning is especially related to highly arousing stimuli. Thus, the neuroimaging data appears consistent with ideas derived from animal lesions studies.

#### 4.4. Perceptual intensity

Pleasant stimuli may additionally activate the amygdala if they are perceptually intense. Preliminary support for this contention arises from studies in both the olfactory [274] and the gustatory domains (Dana Small, personal communication), in which perceptual intensity or stimulus concentration) was directly related to amygdala activation. This finding is notable in that highly aversive stimuli in several modalities (olfactory, gustatory and auditory) are often perceptually intense (i.e., high concentrations in the smell and taste modality, high volume at certain frequencies within the auditory domain). In contrast, pleasant stimuli are not as consistently presented at such a high perceptual intensity. It is unclear if, or how, the dimension of perceptual intensity would relate to the visual domain (e.g., luminosity, complexity, color saturation, spatial or temporal frequency, contrast), or whether visual–perceptual features distinct from recognizable content can engage the amygdala. Nevertheless, this dimension appears to warrant further exploration in future studies of amygdala processing.

### 4.5. The amygdala sometimes shows decreased activity in response to highly positive emotional stimuli

Despite evidence of amygdala activation by pleasant stimuli, in at least some instances positively valenced stimuli cause decreases in amygdala activity (Table 3). One of the most striking examples of such a decrease arises from a study by Blood and Zatorre [41]. These authors, observed a decrease in amygdala rCBF when subjects listened to highly pleasant, 'chill' inducing, music. The extent of the decrease correlated with subject ratings of pleasantness and chill intensity. This finding is notable in that the stimuli were experienced as highly pleasant, and were arousing enough to produce chills. Indeed, the subjects showed psychophysiological evidence of increased arousal as demonstrated by increased heart rate, respiration, and electromyogram (EMG). However, these psychophysiological effects were not directly associated with the amygdala response, in that they did not correlate with the extent of the amygdala decrease, and the relationship between chill intensity and amygdala activity remained significant even after controlling for the amount of psychophysiological activation.

Other examples of decreases in amygdala activity include viewing faces of loved ones [29], viewing happy faces [204,299], and euphoria induced by procaine [154]. These signal decreases do not always emerge in subtraction analyses, but often arise in regressions with subject's ratings of stimuli. For instance, in examining left amygdala responses to odorants, no significant changes emerged in subtraction analyses of pleasant odorants, but there was an inverse correlation with ratings of pleasantness, such that subjects who rated the stimuli as most pleasant, also showed the greatest decreases in left amygdala activity (D. H. Zald and J.V. Pardo, unpublished observation). Taken together, these data suggest that exposure to some pleasant stimuli may act to inhibit or deactivate certain amygdaladependent processes. The range of instances in which this sort of response occurs has yet to be fully defined. However, it is notable that the declines appear most strongly associated with extreme experiences of pleasure. These stand in contrast to many of the incentive motiva-

Table 3 Decreases in amygdala signal during exposure to pleasant stimuli relative to control conditions

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
Viewing faces Morris et al. [204]	PET	Happy faces	ROI, Left	Regression of intensity of happy and fearful expressions shows less activity with increasing happiness intensity
Whalen et al. [299]	fMRI	Masked Happy faces– fixation	ROIs in each hemisphere based on activation in fear-happy contrast	Significance levels only reported for fear-happy contrasts, but inspection of ROIs shows substantial decreases in happy relative to fixation
Bartels and Zeki [29]	fMRI	Individual who the person is romantically in love with -friend	-22, -10, -26 22, -8, -22	Bilateral in women: left side only when collapsed across gender
Audition Blood and Zatorre [41]	PET	Highly pleasant 'chill' inducing music-non-chill inducing music	-23, -14, -23 21, -6, -21	rCBF inversely correlated with chill intensity and ratings of pleasantness

tional types of conditions that cause increased amygdala activity. Rather than invoking an incentive motivational state, the conditions leading to decreased amygdala activity tend to reflect extremely rewarding consummation experiences. One noteworthy exception to this pattern derives from a study in which cocaine dependent subjects were injected with cocaine [48]. Subjects varied in their responses with some subjects showing decreased amygdala activity and others showing increased activity. Surprisingly, changes in amygdala activity were inversely correlated with craving, such that subjects showing decreases experienced more craving than those showing increases. It remains unclear how to reconcile this finding with the other studies on drug craving and the other examples of decreased amygdala activity, although the fact that the incentive motivational state was induced by the drug itself, rather than by external cues, may represent a critical factor.

#### 5. Facial expressions

Neuroimaging studies of responses to emotional facial expressions show strong convergence with studies of other sensory stimuli (Table 4). The amygdala shows greater and more consistent activation when humans view negative, especially fearful, facial expressions than when viewing neutral or happy expressions [47,65,114,139,204,221,229, 230,252,253,294,302,307]. These findings converge with data from patients with amygdala lesions who show selective deficits in recognizing negative emotions, espe-

cially fear [7–9,18,63,276]. Interestingly, some lesion studies have emphasized the importance of the right anterior medial temporal lobe in the recognition of negative emotional expressions [7,18], whereas the neuroimaging studies have more frequently observed left amygdala activations. Amygdala activations have also emerged when subjects view faces of people who are viewed in negative ways, such as being untrustworthy, bizarre looking or from a negatively viewed ethnic group [225,242,305].

As with the literature on positive visual stimuli, the literature on viewing positive facial expressions appears inconsistent. Some studies provide examples in which happy faces produce signal increases in the amygdala [47,114,155,164,221,307] but many do not, and in some instances happy facial expressions produce signal decreases [204,299]. Moreover, many of the examples of amygdala activations to happy facial expressions involve contrasts between happy faces and nonfacial stimuli (e.g., fixation, or objects) [114,137,155,164]. Such studies do not provide evidence of a preferential response of the amygdala to happy relative to neutral stimuli. Indeed, in one of the studies, the authors performed direct contrasts between face conditions and a nonfacial control condition, and observed greater significance levels with neutral faces than with the positive faces [137]. Elucidating the source of these discrepancies may prove informative. For instance, a recent fMRI only observed significant increases in amygdala activity to happy faces in more extraverted subjects [65]. Thus, trait personality differences across samples might explain the variability in results across studies.

Table 4							
Increased amygdala activity	during exposure to	negative facial	expressions,	negatively-valenced	faces, and p	ositive facial	expressions <sup>a</sup>

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
<i>Negative expressions</i> Morris et al. [204]	PET	Fearful-happy	-18, -6, -16	Focus correlated with emotional ratings
Breiter et al. [47]	fMRI	Fearful-neutral	-19, -3, -9 25, -3, -9 -28, -9, -13	
Phillips et al. [230]	fMRI	Fearful-neutral/happy	-26, -14, -13 -26, -6, -7	Foci failed to reach significance with more extreme fearful expressions
Phillips et al. [229]	fMRI	Fearful–neutral/happy Disgust–neutral/happy	-29, -11, -13 26, -11, -18	A small focus also emerged in the left amygdala when disgust was subtracted from
Vuilleumier et al. [294]	fMRI	Fearful-neutral	-26, 0, -20	fearful Effect was similar regardless of whether or not face occurred at a spatially attended location
Canli et al. [65]	fMRI	Fearful-neutral	-23, -6, -18 24, -7, -17	
Williams et al. [302]	fMRI	Fearful-neutral	25, -4, -11 -25, -7, -8	Only left amygdala reached significance when limited to trials showing a galvanic skin response
Pessoa et al. [221]	fMRI	Fearful–neutral Attended fearful– unattended fearful Interaction between	$\begin{array}{rrrrr} -18, & -6, & -12\\ 23, & -7, & -12\\ -18, & -6, & -10\\ 20, & -5, & -9\end{array}$	Differential response to fearful faces only emerged when subjects attended to the face
		valence (fearful and happy) and attention	-20, -9, -19	Fearful greater than happy only when faces were attended to
Baird et al. [26]	fMRI	Fearful-fixation or nonsense visual images	ROI (laterality not addressed)	Subjects were adolescents
Hariri et al. [127]	fMRI	Matching fearful and angry expressions –geometric figures	-24, -10, -22 24, -2, -22	Amygdala activation did not arise when subjects verbally labeled the facial expressions
Thomas et al. [287]	fMRI	Fearful-fixation	30, 0, -19 23, -8, -10	Male adults showed greater amygdala activation during fearful vs. neutral faces, but male children showed reverse pattern.
Kilgore et al. [155]	fMRI	Fearful–fixation	ROI (Left >Right)	Magnitude of focus not reported. Laterality effect not seen when women analyzed separately
Iidaka et al. [139]	fMRI	Gender discrimination of negative expressions –gender discrimination of neutral	-26, -4, -14	

```
Table 4. Continued
```

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
lidaka et al. [137]	fMRI	Discrimination of negative from neutral expressions– discrimination of size of rectangles	22, -8, -16 -18, -6, -16	Response seen in young adults but not elderly subjects
Kosaka et al. [164]	fMRI	Discrimination of negative from neutral expressions-discrimination of size of rectangles	22, -2, 10	
Gorno-Tempini et al. [114]	fMRI	Disgust–scrambled faces	-24, -8, -20	Effect emerged for both explicit judgments and implicit (gender) judgments
		Explicit disgust- Explicit happy	-28, 0, -20	impren (geneer) Jaaginenis
Schneider et al. [253]	PET	Sad-happy (subjects told to feel the emotion)	ROI, Left	Significant increase in left amygdala ROI relative to right amygdala ROI
Schneider et al. [252]	fMRI	Sad-neutral (subjects told to feel the emotion)	Left, NG	
Schneider et al. [256]	fMRI	Interaction between condition (sad, happy, neutral) gender and laterality (subjects told to feel the emotion)	ROI	Right amygdala activated during sad condition in men, but not women
Blair et al. [40]	PET	Increasing intensity of sad relative to angry expressions	-20, -10, -18	
Wright et al. [307]	fMRI	Schematic drawings of angry faces-neutral faces	ROI, Left	Angry faces did not produce significant greater activity than happy faces
Whalen et al. [299]	fMRI	Masked fearful faces- masked happy faces	$18, -6, -15 \\ -15, 0, -12$	
Rauch et al. [239]	fMRI	Masked fearful faces- masked happy faces	-28, -6, -9	Coordinates based on combined sample of PTSD patients and normal controls
Other negatively valenced faces Phelps et al. [225]	fMRI	Caucasians viewing black vs. white faces	-18, -5, -11	Focus represents the area that correlated with an implicit measure of racism
Rotshtein et al. [242]	fMRI	Expressional Transfiguration– upright faces	Right>Left, NG	Amygdala activity correlated with ratings of bizarreness and emotional load
Winston et al. [305]	fMRI	Untrustworthy through trustworthy faces (parametric effect of untrustworthiness	18, 0, -24 -16, -4, -20	Effect seen in both implicit and explicit conditions, and when controlling for ratings of facial expression (in the right amygdala)
Positive expressions Breiter et al. [47]	fMRI	Happy-neutral	ROI Left anterior	Did not emerge when fear presented before happy. Response showed habituation

Table 4. Continued

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
Pessoa et al. [221]	fMRI	Happy-neutral	NG	No significant response to happy faces vs. neutral faces
		unattended happy	-18, -5, -9 21, -5, -9	when faces were unattended
Gorno-Tempini et al. [114]	fMRI	Happy-scrambled faces	-24, -8, -20 -24, -8, -16	Effect emerged for both explicit expression and implicit (gender) judgments
Kilgore et al. [155]	fMRI	Happy–fixation Males Females	ROI Right>Left Left>Right	Magnitude of foci not reported in either hemisphere
Wright et al. [307]	fMRI	Schematic drawings of happy-neutral faces	ROI, Left	
Canli et al. [65]	fMRI	Happy–neutral	-22, -9, -20	Focus represents the area in which activation correlated with extraversion ratings. Activation not seen in group subtraction analysis
Kosaka et al. [164]	fMRI	Discrimination of happy and neutral– discrimination of the size of rectangles	-22, -6, -8 20, 0, -16	
Iidaka et al. [138]	fMRI	Discrimination of happy and neutral– discrimination of size of rectangles	$18, -2, -18 \\ -14, -4, -20$	Effect only seen in young adult subjects and not older adults

<sup>a</sup> Studies are included in the table even if the emotional faces are contrasted with nonfacial stimuli. Contrasts of emotional faces with nonfacial stimuli must be interpreted cautiously, because the activity may be no greater than that produced by neutral faces.

#### 6. Semantic and nonverbal auditory processing

Studies on the processing of emotionally meaningful words parallel those of other emotionally meaningful stimuli (Table 5). Specifically, the amygdala shows a responsiveness to aversive or threatening words relative to neutral words [124,143,280,283]. This indicates that emotionally valenced semantic processing can activate some of the same limbic circuits as stimulation with sensory stimuli. Using a list of what were described as high-arousal positive words (e.g., ecstasy, thrill), Hamann et al. [124] recently reported that positively valenced words are also capable of engaging the amygdala.

From an evolutionary perspective, one might expect that perception of nonverbal emotional vocalizations (fear sounds, prosody, etc...) would be more closely tied to the amygdala than verbal aspects of language. However, studies of nonverbal processing have provided inconsistent results. Two patients with bilateral amygdala lesions have been reported who displayed impaired auditory recognition of fear [260,276]. In contrast, other researchers have failed to replicate this finding, even in patients who showed impairment in the visual recognition of fear [5,15]. This discrepancy may relate to the involvement of additional structures in the patients displaying the deficits, although this hypothesis has never been formally tested. Neuroimaging studies of nonverbal aspects of emotional vocalizations indicate that the amygdala is responsive to nonverbal vocalizations, although a fully coherent picture of when the amygdala activates remains lacking. For instance, Sander et al. [247] observed increases, particularly in the right amygdala, during exposure to both laughter and crying. Similarly, Phillips et al. [229] reported increased signal in the right amygdala/hippocampus region in response to fearful vocal expressions relative to mildly happy sounds. In contrast, Morris and colleagues [206] observed fear-specific decreases in the right amygdala relative to happy, sad and neutral sounds. Fear-related sounds may also modulate amygdala responses to stimuli arriving from other sensory modalities. For instance, Dolan et al. [89] indicate that hearing congruent fear sounds enhances amygdala responses to fearful faces compared to when fearful faces are shown with incongruent happy sounds. While such data suggest certain specific effects of

 Table 5

 Amygdala modulation during emotional linguistic processing and nonverbal expressions

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comment
<i>Linguistic</i> Crosson et al. [77]	fMRI	Generating emotional words-repeating neutral words	-21, -7, -22 -15, 10, -7	Only measured left hemisphere activity/foci extend into hippocampus and hypothalamus
Isenberg et al. [143]	PET	Threat words-neutral words	$24, -8, -18 \\ -32, -6, -18$	
Strange et al. [280]	fMRI	Emotional odd balls (negatively valenced words embedded in a string of nonaversive semantically related words)	-27, -9, -12	Responses occurred regardless of depth of processing
Tabert et al. [283]	fMRI	Unpleasant words- neutral words	26, -6, -12	Subjects were selecting words that were the most unpleasant or most neutral respectively
Hamann et al. [124]	fMRI	High arousal negative words-neutral words High arousal positive words-neutral words	-24, -8, -16 -24, -8, -20	
Moll et al. [198]	fMRI	Unpleasant sentences- neutral sentences	-20, -12, -6	
<i>Nonverbal</i> Morris et al. [206]	fMRI	Listening to fearful sounds-happy, sad and neutral sounds	↓-18, -4, -22	Focus represents a <i>decrease</i> in amygdala activity
Phillips et al. [229]	fMRI	Listening to fearful sounds-mild happy	12, -19, -13	Focus described as amygdala/hippocampus
Sander and Scheich [247]	fMRI	Listening to laughter -silence or aurally presented math problems Listening to crying -silence or aurally presented math problems	ROI Bilateral (greater right) Bilateral (greater right)	Whether laughter or crying produced greater effects varied depending on control condition

vocalizations on amygdala activity, the current literature does not support a broader role for the amygdala in processing prosody in language [7,49,109,140,229].

### 7. Contrasting the effects of positively and negatively valenced stimuli

In a recent meta-analysis of studies involving emotional inductions, exposure to pleasant or unpleasant pictures or sounds and exposure to emotional facial expressions or prosody, Wager and colleagues [295] reported 38 foci arising in either amygdala in response to negatively valenced stimuli relative to only 5 for positively valenced stimuli. Although the meta-analysis did not include a number of the examples of highly arousing or motivating positively valenced conditions that have been described in the previous sections, the ratio of negative to positive studies is nonetheless striking.

Surprisingly, only a relatively small number of studies have provided specific contrasts of pleasant and unpleasant stimuli. When such contrasts reach statistical significance, they indicate greater activation during exposure to the unpleasant stimuli. This has occurred in the olfactory [317], gustatory [314], and visual [159,217] modalities, and with negatively valenced vs. positively valenced faces [114,204,221,239,253,299]. However, studies frequently find no significant differences between pleasant and unpleasant stimuli, and this appears especially evident in studies where care has been taken to balance the pleasant and unpleasant stimuli in terms of both intensity and arousal level [108,174,286].

As touched on above, it is difficult to match strongly pleasant stimuli with strongly unpleasant stimuli in terms of valence intensity, arousal level and motivational value. In particular, highly aversive stimuli are almost always experienced as highly arousing and motivating (rarely do we dislike a stimulus without being motivated to terminate it), whereas highly pleasant stimuli may be associated with varying degrees of arousal level and motivational value (e.g., we may feel that a picture or a piece of music is beautiful, but experience little arousal or motivation to obtain or even continue exposure to the stimulus). These differences are not simply a result of poorly chosen laboratory stimuli, but rather reflect psychological differences in the perception of emotionally valenced stimuli. Specifically, mammals respond with greater intensity to unpleasant stimuli. This phenomenon is referred to in the psychological literature as the negativity bias. The negativity bias is a well documented, and robust phenomenon that has been demonstrated to effect behavioral, cognitive, and physiological responses in a wide range of species and situations [53]. Such a bias possesses a strong adaptive benefit since in most situations we may postpone coming in contact with positive stimuli, but we cannot afford to postpone avoiding aversive and potentially harminflicting stimuli. More consistent or robust amygdala activations to unpleasant emotional stimuli may simply represent a neurobiological correlate of this bias.

The greater consistency of responses to negatively valenced stimuli converges with clinical studies of humans and animal lesion studies. For instance, intraoperative electrical stimulation of the amygdala and amygdala seizures frequently produce negative emotions or negatively valenced sensory hallucinations, but rarely produce positively valenced emotions or hallucinations [111]. Humans with amygdala lesions have been reported to show specific reductions in negative emotions such as anger, without accompanying descriptions of a loss of specific positive emotions [10,209].<sup>7</sup> A similar bias also appears in the animal conditioning literature. Numerous studies have observed deficits in fear-related responses to aversively conditioned stimuli following amygdala lesions in animals [183]. Although the range of situations and responses under which the deficits occur and the critical processes accounting for the deficits remain active areas of study and debate, the number of studies demonstrating the effect is substantial.8 The amygdala is also implicated in certain

types of reward learning [30,54,107,152,153,220]. Yet, the literature on the amygdala involvement in appetitive or reward learning is substantially smaller than the literature on aversive conditioning. This difference may in part arise as an artifact of research interests and funding, or the greater frequency and ease with which negative stimuli induce arousal and strong motivational states. Alternatively, the contrast in the size of these literatures may reflect an innate negativity bias in amygdala processing. Regardless of the source, the neuroimaging and animal lesion data converge on a similar pattern of results.

#### 8. Habituation, temporal characteristics and novelty

Amygdala responses demonstrate rapid habituation (Table 6). This pattern of decreasing responses during repeated exposure to stimuli has been observed during exposure to unpleasant visual stimuli [188,285], fearful faces [47,227,287,306], novel ingroup faces [129], and complex visual stimuli [100]. This decline may reflect a process through which stimuli are rapidly reevaluated based on the lack of consequences arising from their previous exposure. Habituation may not occur universally, but may reflect a selective process. For instance, Hart et al. [129] observed rapid habituation of responses to faces from the same ethnicity, while showing sustained responses to faces from outside the subjects ethnicity. Such valence-specific habituation effects may critically alter contrasts between stimuli. Taken together, this line of research indicates that the temporal pattern of amygdala responses is more complex and dynamic than is captured by the temporally fixed (stationary) models that characterize most fMRI analyses.

Habituation in the above studies refers to decreased responses over repeated stimulations. A related issue reflects the extent to which responses occur transiently at the start of a stimulus or whether they are sustained throughout a prolonged stimulus exposure. For instance, when examining olfaction, Poellinger et al. [232] observed significant amygdala responses to relatively brief 9-s stimulations, but failed to observe activations during

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>It is possible that this difference does not reflect a negativity bias as much as an influence on extreme states of arousal. Since extreme states of positive arousal are likely to be both less frequent and less problematic, these may simply not get reported.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>While the effects of amygdala lesions have typically been interpreted as reflecting a critical involvement of the amygdala in the acquisition of fear conditioning, several investigators have questioned the generalizability and nature of the amygdala's role. The debate centers on two primary issues. First, examples exist in which basolateral amygdala lesions (a critical site in many fear conditioning studies) have failed to eliminate the expression or reacquisition of certain fear-related responses [60,157,219]. Second, some data indicate that lesions impair unconditioned fear responses [293]. Because the status of unconditioned responses are often not tested following lesions, such response deficits might be inappropriately interpreted as reflecting conditioning deficits rather than response deficits).

 Table 6

 Studies demonstrating marked temporal features or habituation in amygdala responses

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comments
<i>Faces</i> Breiter et al. [47]	fMRI	Fearful faces-neutral faces	-19, -3, -9 25, -3, -9 -28, -9, -13	Response at these foci only seen in early blocks
Hart et al. [129]	fMRI	Outgroup faces- ingroup faces	-15, -6, -15 9, -6, -15	The difference only emerged in later stimulus presentations, because subjects habituated more to ingroup faces
Phillips et al. [227]	fMRI	Fearful faces-neutral faces	ROI	Right amygdala showed more rapid decline in response to fearful faces than left amygdala
Thomas et al. [287]	fMRI	Fearful faces (block 1 vs. block 2)	18, -2, -26	
Emotional vision Taylor et al. [285]	PET	Unpleasant pictures– neutral pictures (tasks: rating first, recognition second)	-15, -13, -18 -17, -4, -11	Foci emerged first time subjects saw pictures, but not second time, but task is a confound.
Liberzon et al. [188]	PET	Unpleasant pictures– neutral pictures (tasks: rating first, recognition second)	24, -8, -14	Foci emerged first time subjects saw pictures, but not second time, but task is a confound.
Emotional language Tabert et al. [283]	fMRI	Unpleasant words– neutral words (tasks: hedonic decision first, recognition second)	26, -6, -12	Foci emerged first time subjects saw pictures, but not second time, but task is a confound.
<i>Conditioning</i> Büchel et al. [51]	fMRI	CS+ vs. CS- (time by condition interaction)	-24, 3, -24 27, -3, -24	Early acquisition greater than late acquisition
LaBar et al. [167]	fMRI	CS+ vs. CS- (early acquisition) CS+ vs. CS- (early extinction)	14, -4, -19 17, -4, -11	Effects emerge in early stages rather than later stages
Büchel et al. [50]	fMRI	Trace conditioning CS+ vs. CS- (time by condition interaction)	$24, -3, -24 \\ -21, -6, -24$	Early acquisition greater than late acquisition
Morris et al. [199]	fMRI	Masked conditioning CS + vs. CS – (time by condition interaction)	-18, 2, -14	Early acquisition $CS +$ higher than $CS -$ , late acquisition direction reversed
<i>Olfaction</i> Poellinger et al. [232]	fMRI	Increase to a 9-s odorant exposure Decrease to a 120-s	12, -6, -15 -25, -15, -15 -21, -9, -9	Initial phasic increases followed by sustained decreases with prolonged exposure

prolonged stimulations. Temporal issues of this kind have not been widely explored, and there may exist differences in the extent to which different classes of stimuli produce transient versus prolonged firing. One can easily envision how this might affect results in different types of paradigms. For example, PET studies using prolonged stimulations have had difficulty observing robust activations in the amygdala during exposure to pleasant tastes and flavors [273,312,314]. In contrast, using fMRI, O'Doherty and colleagues [214] observed amygdala activations during brief exposures to sweet tastes. Such a difference could easily result if sweet tastes produce only brief transient responses. Moreover, the greater ability of aversive stimuli to activate the amygdala in PET studies, might result from their ability to cause sustained activity, whereas in fMRI studies this relative advantage may disappear due to the use of brief stimulations, or analytic techniques that emphasize brief time-locked activations.

The tendency for the amygdala to respond during early exposures to stimuli is also reflected in its response patterns during aversive ('fear') conditioning. Specifically, several studies have indicated that the CS+ causes amygdala activation relative to the discriminative stimulus (CS-) early in acquisition, but this response decreases, and may even appear as a deactivation later in the conditioning process [50,51,167,199]. This effect does not appear to occur in all portions of the amygdala [199], nor in all conditioning paradigms [21,76]. While the conditioning parameters that influence whether or not one sees a decreasing response to the CS+ over time remain unclear, the observation of decreases in several studies makes evident that careful attention must be paid to the temporal features of the conditioning process.

The flip side of amygdala habituation lies in the amygdala's responsiveness to novel stimuli. Electrophysiological studies in animals [187,213,261,304,304] have often highlighted the effect of novelty on amygdala processing and amygdala lesions dramatically reduce neophobia [52,94,208,267]. Neuroimaging studies support this contention. For instance, Small et al. [272] observed left amygdala activation during exposure to novel flavors (taste/smell combinations) relative to exposure to the same stimuli with traditional taste/smell combinations. In the visual modality, Hamann et al. [126] observed left amygdala activation during exposure to unusual pictures (e.g., a chrome rhinoceros, scenes from a surrealistic film, etc.) relative to low-interest scenes (e.g., plants, household scenes, etc.). This finding is notable in that the unusual scenes were given an overall neutral rating, and did not produce high levels of arousal, but were nevertheless capable of activating the amygdala. In the face domain, Rotshtein et al. [242] observed amygdala activation during exposure to faces with expressional transfiguration. Interestingly, the amount of activation correlated with ratings of bizarreness.9 Taken together these studies suggest that unusual, novel stimuli may engage amygdala processing. This may represent a problematic confound in some

studies of emotional processing, since unpleasant stimuli are often more novel than pleasant stimuli.

#### 9. Subliminal processing

Since the early writings of Freud, the role of unconscious processing has been of fundamental interest to psychologists and psychiatrists. Renewed interest in unconscious mechanisms has emerged in recent years with the development of empirical methods for assessing unconscious and preattentive processing of negatively valenced and aversively conditioned stimuli [216]. This has been most dramatically demonstrated by studies utilizing masked stimuli that can elicit autonomic responses without subjects' conscious awareness of the stimuli. Consistent with the amygdala's role in the conscious processing of fearful faces, fMRI data demonstrate amygdala activations during masked exposure to fearful facial expressions [239,299]. Similar increases appear during conditioning to masked faces [76,199,205]. Exposure to a candidate pheromone (oestra-1,3,5(10),16-tetraen-3yl acetate), that was not consciously perceived, has also been reported to cause an increase in BOLD signal within the amygdala [275]. These studies indicate that the amygdala can respond to stimuli despite the subject's lack of declarative knowledge of the stimuli's relevance or existence. Such unconscious processing may rely on projections to the amygdala from thalamic sensory relay nuclei [90]. These projections may allow certain crude sensory information to reach the amygdala extremely rapidly, because it bypasses the multiple layers of cortical processing that are required for the more detailed perception and recognition of stimuli. Indeed, studies of rodents indicate that fear conditioning can occur with auditory or visual stimuli in the absence of their respective sensory cortices [23,184,240]. Similarly, De Gelder et al. [85] have reported a patient, G.Y. who can discriminate facial emotion of pictures presented to his blind hemifield at above chance levels despite lesions to his striate cortex that prevent him from having awareness that he has seen a face. When scanned with fMRI, the patient showed amygdala activations in response to unconditioned fearful faces relative to happy faces presented to his blind hemifield, and additional activations during acquisition of aversive conditioning with a visual CS+ presented to the blind hemifield [200]. The rapid, direct thalamic route may help prime or focus attention on potentially emotionally significant stimuli both at the level of the amygdala and in turn at earlier stages of cortical processing [22] (see [216] for a review of the effects of preattentive processing of emotionally significant stimuli on cognitive processes). However, it is unclear how the geniculate could provide information on something as complex as emotion recognition given the rudimentary nature of visual coding in the geniculate. At best, the direct thalamic route may come at a cost due to the crudeness of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>On a related topic, Dubois et al. [92] observed greater left amygdala rCBF when subjects performed gender categorization of unknown faces than when they performed similar categorizations of previously seen faces. However, other studies in the memory and face processing literature have generally not supported a specific response in the amygdala to stimuli that are unfamiliar but typical.

its representations. For instance, one can envision this system leading to inappropriate triggering or overgeneralization of responses due to an inability to differentiate similar, but distinct, stimuli.

#### 10. Laterality issues

Most animal studies of amygdala functions have treated the two amygdalae as functionally equivalent. Hence, most lesion studies utilize bilateral amygdala lesions. Similarly electrophysiological studies rarely report which hemisphere the recordings come from. Neuroanatomical studies also do not generally report which hemisphere the connections were measured in. In some cases the assumption of equivalence may be justified. For instance, unilateral amygdala lesions in rodents [170] and medial temporal lobe lesions in humans [166] appear to attenuate, but not block, fear conditioning, with little effect of side of lesion. However, in other instances, there appear to be significant asymmetries between the functions of the right and left amygdala. For instance, in rodents, right amygdala lesions appear to produce substantially more decrements on certain paradigms related to the expression or consolidation of memories for aversive events [70-72].

While many neuroimaging studies observe bilateral responses during emotional studies, unilateral responses at the group subject level are also common. fMRI studies frequently show individual differences in the lateralization of responses, with some subjects demonstrating right amygdala foci while other subjects show left amygdala foci.<sup>10</sup> Such findings suggest that the two amygdalae do not perform entirely equivalent functions. Moreover, some data suggest that there exist structural differences in the size of the two amygdalae, with the right amygdala reaching larger volumes than the left amygdala (particularly in right handed subjects) [282]. Thus, although the right and left amygdala surely show some degree of functional redundancy, it is reasonable to expect quantitative or qualitative differences in the two amygdalae's involvement in different functions.

#### 10.1. Models of emotion lateralization

Neurobehavioral models of emotion frequently emphasize the asymmetric involvement of the cerebral hemispheres in emotional processing. Three basic models have been posited. The oldest of these models holds that the right hemisphere is dominant for emotional processing. This *right hemisphere dominance* model derives largely from the effects of cortical lesions on emotional recognition, and expression [44,131]. An alternative view of the lateralization of emotions posits that the left hemisphere is preferentially involved in positive emotions and approach, whereas the right hemisphere is preferentially involved in negative emotions and withdrawal [83,270]. This valencespecific hypothesis derives from the emotional reactions arising from lateralized frontal brain lesions, asymmetries in anterior EEG alpha power during emotional inductions and the relationship between resting anterior EEG alpha power asymmetries and the propensity towards positive or negative emotional reactions [79-82,246,288]. When interpreted broadly as reflecting all aspects of emotion, these two models appear in conflict. However, it is worth noting that the data supporting each model capture different aspects of emotional processing. Specifically, the right hemisphere dominance model derives from studies with emotional perception and expression, whereas the valencespecific model derives from data regarding emotional experience. A hybrid model incorporates these differences, and posits that the right hemisphere is dominant for the perception and expression of emotions, but that subjective emotional experience shows a valence-specific pattern of lateralization [79]. It is also important to note that although some investigators have interpreted the valence-specific model as referring to the entire hemisphere, much of the data supporting the hypothesis appear specific to the prefrontal cortex only [80,82] and thus theorists often restrict the valence-specific model to the prefrontal cortex. A failure of amygdala activations to conform to a leftpositive/right-negative dichotomy only challenges a hemisphere-wide conceptualization of the valence-specific hypothesis, and does not contradict more restricted models that only focus on the prefrontal cortex.

The pattern of amygdala responses observed in neuroimaging studies does not conform closely to any of the three models outlined above. Responses to sensory stimuli are particularly inconsistent with existing models. In the visual domain, responses to unpleasant pictures are almost always left lateralized or bilateral [66,126,141,176,188,218,285]. Subjective ratings of emotional intensity of pictures have been similarly reported to be either left lateralized or bilateral [64,66]. In the olfactory domain, the right pyriform/amygdala region appears more generally sensitive to odorants [249,250], which is consistent with a right hemisphere dominance for olfactory processing [146,320,321], but responses in the left amygdala appear more specific to aversive odorants [317]. Indeed, correlations with the aversiveness of odorants have only been reported in the left amygdala [233,316,317]. Studies of gustatory/flavor responses have been less clear, with some studies observing right amygdala [314] and others observing left amygdala responses [272,312]. Both amygdalae appear responsive to aversive auditory stimulation [197,318]. Similarly, both amygdalae show responses to aversive interoceptive information [45,96].

Studies of negative linguistic material also show more

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Caution must be taken in interpreting lateralized amygdala responses at the individual subject level in fMRI studies because such responses may reflect asymmetric signal to noise deficits due to susceptibility artifacts which may differ across hemispheres [168].

frequent activation of the left than right amygdala (see Table 5). However, this pattern may relate more to the left hemisphere dominance for language, rather than representing the negative aspects of the stimuli. It is notable in this regard that the lateralized response appears to extend to positive stimuli as well as negative stimuli.

Studies of negative emotional facial expressions converge with studies of unpleasant sensory stimuli in that responses to fearful facial expressions typically localize to the left amygdala or occur bilaterally [47,204,221,229, 287,294,299]. Unlike the verbal linguistic findings, this asymmetry cannot be attributed to a more global lateralization of face processing, since most literature points to a greater role for right than left hemisphere structures in face processing [78]. Moreover, lesion studies indicate that right anterior-medial temporal lesions cause significantly greater impairments in recognizing negative facial expressions than similarly placed lesions in the left hemisphere [7,18]. Thus, the lesion data fits well with traditional models of emotional lateralization, while the neuroimaging data fails to support it. Understanding these conflicting lines of data poses a major challenge. Perhaps the lesion literature reflects involvement of other temporal cortical regions that show lateralized functions, whereas the neuroimaging data avoids this confound. Alternatively, the right amygdala may indeed be more essential for successful recognition of facial emotions, but the left amygdala may show equal, or greater, responses in neuroimaging studies due to asymmetric factors that are not essential for successful recognition. This would represent an example of the classic distinction between defining what areas are involved in (or activated during) a task vs. what areas are necessary for the performance of a task. Accepting this distinction does not answer why the left amygdala is as responsive, or more responsive, to negative faces than the right amygdala, but does provide a starting point for understanding the differences in the neuroimaging and lesion literatures.

In their meta-analysis of emotional induction and exposure to pleasant or unpleasant auditory and visual stimuli, Wager et al. counted 26 examples of left amygdala activations during negative or withdrawal conditions, relative to only 12 examples of right amygdala activation. Taken together, these data indicate that, if there is a pattern of lateralization related to negative affect or withdrawal in the amygdala, it involves a greater involvement of the left amygdala in association with negatively valenced stimuli. This conclusion converges with recent EEG data linking left temporal regions with negative affectivity [119,120].

No clear pattern of lateralization emerges for positive stimuli. A review of Table 2, which lists activations in response to positive stimuli, and Table 4, which includes responses to happy faces, reveals about an equal number of left lateralized, and bilateral activations, with slightly fewer, right lateralized activations. This provides, at best, only weak support for a hemisphere-wide valence specifichypothesis. Such a contention is further weakened by the far greater frequency of left-lateralized responses induced by negatively valenced stimuli. The pattern across both negative and positive stimuli clearly runs counter to the right-hemisphere dominance hypothesis.

#### 10.2. Other hypotheses regarding lateralization

It has previously been suggested that novelty may also influence laterality. This issue was originally raised in the context of taste studies in which more novel unpleasant tastes or flavors activated the left amygdala [272,312], while familiar tasting unpleasant stimuli activated the right amygdala [314]. The contention finds support from the work of Hamann et al. [126] who observed left lateralized activation during exposure to unusual, high interest pictures. However, the hypothesis has not been exposed to rigorous testing. Moreover, expressional transfiguration, which creates novel and bizarre looking faces has been reported to produce greater right than left amygdala activation [242]. Thus, the generalizability of the effect remains questionable.

As previously mentioned, the amygdala appears capable of processing information that is outside of conscious awareness. Based on a conditioning paradigm using masked and unmasked angry faces, Morris et al. [205] hypothesized that the right amygdala is more involved in responding to unconscious emotionally meaningful stimuli, whereas the left amygdala is more involved in the conscious processing of such stimuli. However, other studies of aversive conditioning of masked and unmasked faces [21,76,167,199] and of unconscious processing of unconditioned stimuli [299], do not support this hypothesis. Dolan and Morris [88] have also suggested that laterality differences may reflect innate vs. conditioned fearful stimuli with the left amygdala playing a greater role in response to innately fearful stimuli. The literature on responses to unconditioned stimuli provide some support for this hypothesis, but, the frequency of left amygdala responses during conditioning does not support the contention that the right amygdala plays a preferential role in conditioning [21,50,51,166,167,199].

Phelps and colleagues have recently provided an alternative model of lateralization, in which cognitively learned fear (anticipatory anxiety) depends upon the left amygdala, whereas experientially learned fear depends upon the right amygdala [104,226]. This model derives from the finding that patients with left medial temporal, but not right medial temporal, lesions show enhanced startle in response to a stimulus that they have been told might lead to a shock [104]. In contrast, patients with right medial temporal, but not left medial temporal, lesions show enhanced startle when exposed to unpleasant pictures. This pattern is supported by neuroimaging data showing left, but not right, amygdala involvement in cognitively mediated anticipatory anxiety [226]. This also appears consistent with the involvement of the left amygdala in processing verbal (semantic) threat stimuli [77,280]. The lateralization across the cognitively mediated and experientially mediated conditions thus may reflect the left hemisphere dominance for verbal stimuli. Alternatively this could reflect differences in top–down (cognitively mediated) vs. bottom up (sensory driven) processing. In considering these hypotheses, it should be noted that although lesion data suggest that the ability of negatively valenced sensory stimuli to modulate startle depends upon the right amygdala [19], the neuroimaging data indicate that these same stimuli frequently cause left amygdala activations. This left amygdala activation is

gage both amygdalae. Finally, differences in the temporal pattern of firing or the rate of habituation may distinguish the two amygdalae. Specifically, the right amygdala demonstrates more rapid habituation to fearful faces than the left amygdala [227,306]. The more sustained response of the left amygdala may help to explain why it more frequently reaches statistical significance than the right amygdala. In other words laterality differences in many studies might reflect differences in the lateralization of sustained vs. transient responses.

probably not crucial for startle modulation. However, it

clearly indicates that visual sensory information can en-

### **11.** The functional consequences of amygdala engagement

To a large extent this article has concentrated on the simple question of what types of stimuli or cognitive demands cause changes in activity within the human amygdala, or more specifically, what types of stimuli cause large enough changes in amygdala activity to be detected with current neuroimaging techniques. Additionally, this article has touched upon several functional consequences of human amygdala processing. A few of these potential functions warrant further elaboration.

#### 11.1. Memory enhancement

It has long been known that emotionally arousing information is recalled and recognized better than emotionally neutral material [144]. Both neuroimaging studies and studies of patients with amygdala lesions converge on the importance of the amygdala in enhancing the retention of emotionally-valenced information [3,25,55–57,64,66,67, 123,125,172,192]. Patients with amygdala lesions fail to show the memory enhancing benefit of emotionally arousing stimuli. Moreover, the neuroimaging data indicate a correlation between amygdala activation for emotionally intense material and the later recognition of the material. These data converge with a large animal literature on the ability of the amygdala to modulate memory acquisition [59]. This modulatory process appears relevant to enhancements of both pleasant and unpleasant, emotionally arousing stimuli (Table 7).

#### 11.2. Conditioning

Conditioning provides clear adaptive advantages. A substantial body of work in rodents has focused on the role of the amygdala in the acquisition of fear conditioning [182]. Although some important criticisms of this literature remain unaddressed [61], it is clear that animals with amygdala lesions fail to show the normal expression of a number of 'fear-related' behaviors in response to aversively conditioned stimuli. Studies of humans with selective amygdala lesions [33] or unilateral temporal lobectomies [171] are supportive of the hypothesis that the amygdala is involved in aversive conditioning. Differential amygdala responses to the CS+ relative to the CS- in neuroimaging studies of conditioning, further support this involvement [21,50,51,76,167,199,205]. However, the human literature leaves a host of questions unanswered. For instance, patient studies have not addressed the range of unconditioned stimulus types (e.g., different sensory modalities, arousal level, or valence), conditioning paradigms, (e.g., trace-conditioning, partial-reinforcement schedules), or response types (e.g., avoidance behaviors, subjective emotional experience), that actually require amygdala processing. Given the animal literature, it is likely that not all types of conditioning will depend upon the amygdala. This contention is supported by the amnesic patient Boswell, who was able to develop associations between affective valence and new persons despite the presence of extensive bilateral medial temporal lobe lesions that left him with no declarative knowledge of previous interactions [289]. Unfortunately, data addressing this issue are likely to be acquired quite slowly due the paucity of available subjects with complete, selective bilateral amygdala lesions. Patients with unilateral medial temporal lesions can provide information regarding these issues, but are limited by the possible effects of lesions to other medial temporal lobe structures and the difficulty in interpreting negative findings (since conditioning may be mediated by the intact amygdala in the opposite hemisphere). Although neuroimaging studies provide information regarding if and when the amygdala becomes active during conditioning, no studies have ever addressed whether this observed activity is actually required for conditioning to occur. For instance, one study reported anterior medial temporal lobe activation during preference conditioning [145], but it is possible that this activity was not actually necessary for the conditioning to occur. Thus, this area of research remains ripe for further exploration.

#### 11.3. Attention modulation

We preferentially attend to emotionally meaningful stimuli. Indeed, emotionally meaningful visual or verbal stimuli can break through into our conscious awareness to

Table 7								
Correlations	of	amygdala	activity	and	later	recognition	of	information

Author	Method	Contrast	Talairach coordinates	Comments
Cahill et al. [56]	FDG- PET	Emotional film clips	19, 5, -16	Correlation with delayed recall
Canli et al. [67]	fMRI	Positive and negative visual pictures	-21, -4, -16 15, -7, -10	Activation to negative correlated with recognition of negative and positive
Hamann et al. [125]	PET	Gruesome visual stimuli Erotic visual stimuli	$\begin{array}{rrrr} -13, & -7, & -18\\ 17, & -7, & -18\\ -21, & -4, & -10\\ 19, & -9, & -10 \end{array}$	Correlation with delayed recognition but not recall
Morris and Dolan [201]	PET	Pictures of food (combined over both hungry and sated states).	-14, -4, -20	The same region showed a negative correlation with recognition of nonfood items
Cahill et al. [57]	FDG- PET	Emotional film clips– Neutral film clips In males In females	22, 4, -24 -14, 2, -22	Results based on conjunction analysis of areas showing increased activity and activity correlating with memory enhancement
Canli et al. [66]	fMRI	Visual pictures ranging from neutral to highly unpleasant	-20, -10, -14	BOLD response correlated with unpleasantness and delayed recognition
Canli et al. [64]	fMRI	Visual pictures ranging from neutral to highly unpleasant In males In females	16, -8, -17 -25, -8, -17	Foci represent the area showing correlation with later recognition memory

a far greater degree than emotionally neutral stimuli. For instance, in the attentional blink paradigm, which allows assessment of the degree to which stimuli are perceived under conditions of limited attention, negatively valenced stimuli show a preferential ability to break through into awareness [16]. Patients with left anterior-medial temporal lesions or bilateral amygdala lesions fail to demonstrate the normal attenuation of the attentional blink when exposed to aversive words [16]. The amygdala's ability to modulate the attentional blink may derive from the rapid, but crude, information that it receives from thalamic sensory relay nuclei. Once identified as significant, the amygdala may utilize two separate pathways to modulate attention. First, the central nucleus sends projections to both cholinergic and noradrenergic cells capable of exerting widespread effects on attention [24,150]. Second, the amygdala possesses robust projections to cortical sensory regions [14]. It is notable in this regard that cortical sensory regions show enhanced responses during exposure to emotionally valenced or conditioned sensory stimuli [179,202,203,235, 283]. In neuroimaging studies, this enhancement is correlated with the amount of amygdala activation [202, 203,283]. Moreover, the enhancement of cortical processing can occur even beyond primary sensory regions. For instance, in rodents, low intensity stimulation of the basal

amygdala causes marked enhancements of frontal lobe EEG responses to noxious stimuli [91].

The above conclusions are similar to a hypothesis developed by Gloor [110,111] based on the experiential phenomena induced by seizures or electrical stimulation of the human amygdala. Gloor was struck by the wide range and affective tone of perceptual and experiential phenomena arising from such stimulation. Based on these data, he speculated that that the amygdala plays an 'important role in determining which sensory data and which memories at any given time emerge into consciousness' [110]. He further argued that the affective or motivational features represent the core determinants of which stimuli the amygdala allows to emerge into consciousness. Thus there appears to be a strong convergence between ideas arising from the human electrophysiological, neuropsychological, and neuroimaging literatures.

#### 11.4. Startle, hormonal and autonomic modulation

Models of amygdala functioning frequently emphasize the amygdala's projections to brainstem regions controlling motor, and visceromotor responses, and hypothalamic areas controlling hormonal responses [84,183]. These output systems are generally not under the exclusive

111

control of the amygdala, leaving patients capable of responding to many classes of stimuli in the absence of a functioning amygdala. For instance, humans with bilateral amygdala lesions are still capable of demonstrating galvanic skin conductance responses (GSR) to orienting stimuli, although the degree of the response may be reduced (but not abolished) [32,185,186,290]. Similarly, animals and humans with amygdala lesions still show startle responses, although even nonpotentiated startle can be reduced (but not abolished) by amygdala lesions [19,136]. Nevertheless, lesions may preferentially weaken or impair the ability of certain classes of stimuli or situations to modulate these output regions. For instance, humans with amygdala or broader medial temporal lobe lesions fail to show the normal potentiation of startle during presentation of negative emotional pictures or anxiety provoking instructions [19,104]. Humans with amygdala or medial temporal lesions also show deficits in GSR during fear conditioning paradigms [32,33,166]. They similarly fail to show normal GSR prior to making risky decisions and after receiving rewards or punishments during card selection tasks [32]. Consistent with the relationship between the amygdala and GSR, some neuroimaging studies have observed relationships between amygdala activity and GSR. For instance, Williams et al. [302] classified responses to fearful faces based on whether or not the subjects showed a GSR for the specific trial. Trials generating GSR were associated with left amygdala activation, whereas no significant amygdala activation emerged in trials in which subjects did not show a GSR. Using PET, Liberzon and colleagues observed a correlation between GSR and right amygdala activity in subjects viewing unpleasant pictures [188]. Similarly, Furmark et al. [105] observed a correlation between amygdala rCBF and GSR in a conditioning paradigm. However, it must be noted that the causal direction of the association in these studies is unclear, in that the level of autonomic arousal could be influencing the level of amygdala activity (see [76]). In animal studies, amygdala lesions also impair modulation of other hormonal (e.g., ACTH) and autonomic (e.g., cardiovascular) responses during certain conditions (most frequently negatively arousing conditions) [106,241,292]. Unfortunately, there is a general dearth of studies in humans addressing the specific effects of amygdala lesions on these variables. Nevertheless, the overall picture in animals and humans supports the hypothesis that the amygdala exerts an influence over certain motoric, hormonal and autonomic processes. This influence likely facilitates the organisms readiness to respond to relevant stimuli in the environment.

#### 11.5. The relationship between amygdala engagement and the modulation of cognitive, motoric, and endocrine responses

Neuroimaging studies on the relationship between

amygdala activity and subsequent recall of emotionally valenced information indicate that the extent of this memory enhancing effect is directly related to the extent of amygdala activation [56,57,64,66,67,125]. This suggests that differences in the ability of various stimulus classes (aversive vs. pleasant, arousing vs. calming, fearful vs. happy faces) may directly influence the degree to which the amygdala modulates other processes. For instance, the magnitude of amygdala activation to specific stimuli may directly relate to its ability to influence attention, conditioning, motor readiness, and endocrine release and autonomic arousal. Thus, a full understanding of the stimuli that engage the amygdala may prove essential for understanding when we should predict to see amygdala driven modulations of behavior.

### 12. Task demands: the effects of explicit emotional evaluation on amygdala activity

To what extent do different task demands influence amygdala responses to emotionally salient stimuli? Given the amygdala's frequently hypothesized role in emotional evaluation, it would seem reasonable to suspect that explicitly directing attention to the hedonic features of stimuli (or the subjective emotional responses that they elicit) would produce amygdala activation. However, at present, little data supports this hypothesis outside of the face domain. Studies specifically contrasting hedonic vs. nonhedonic judgments have generally failed to observe significant changes in amygdala activity within the olfactory [243-245,322], auditory [245,247] and visual modalities [175]. Two exceptions to this pattern have been reported. In both cases, greater right amygdala activity arose during hedonic ratings of aversive stimuli (pictures [188,285] and words [283]) than during recognition conditions. However, these studies are difficult to interpret due to order effects and the use of repeated stimuli in the recognition conditions (leading to a potential habituation effect). Indeed, Phan et al. [224] reported that right amygdala activity actually decreased when subjects made hedonic ratings of affectively valenced slides relative to when they simply viewed the slides and said the word 'picture'.

Numerous studies indicate preferential responses to fearful or negatively valenced faces even when subjects are engaged in making other nonemotional judgments about the faces [74,114,221,242,294,305]. Thus it is clear that one need not attend to the emotional valence of faces in order to observe amygdala activation. What seems less clear is the extent to which explicit judgments of facial expression modify the response relative to passively viewing or making other judgments about faces. Some investigators have observed greater activity during explicit than implicit coding [118], while others have observed no effect of explicit vs. implicit processing of facial emotions [114,242], or even greater activity during implicit relative to explicit conditions [74]. Further complicating the matter is the finding that the specific type of explicit emotional processing appears to influence the result. Hariri et al. [127] exposed subjects to angry and fearful faces and asked subjects to either match faces in terms of affective expression or label the target emotion with a verbal label. The verbal labeling condition produced significantly less amygdala activations localized to the amygdala in the verbal labeling condition relative to the baseline control condition. Thus, the effect of explicit processing of emotion on amygdala activity may be task specific.

To what extent do subjects need to attend to faces in order to see preferential responses to fearful faces? The answer to this question may depend upon the attentional demands required of subjects at the time when the faces are presented. Support for this hypothesis derives from a pair of studies in which faces were presented while subjects were engaged in an unrelated task. The first study by Vuilleumier et al. [294] observed preferential activation of the amygdala to fearful faces, regardless of whether the faces were presented at attended or unattended locations. In contrast, Pessoa et al. [221] reported that both the valence specific and the general response to faces is eliminated when subjects were attending to a demanding line orientation task. Although numerous task differences might account for these contrasting effects, one of the simplest explanations lies in the task difficulty (84%) correct in the first study vs. 64% in the second study). Thus, facial emotion may produce automatic activations of the amygdala under normal condition, but the effect may be reduced or even eliminated under conditions of high attentional load.

In considering the effects of explicit task and attentional demands on amygdala activity, it must be noted that the amygdala frequently shows decreased rCBF as subjects move from passive to more active visual tasks [268]. The source of this decrease is unclear, although it has been suggested that it relates to a default brain mode, which is suspended during many types of cognitive processing [236,268]. The presence of such decreases leads to interpretational problems for many neuroimaging studies of the amygdala. Specifically, it is possible that some rCBF changes are caused not because one task engaged the amygdala, but because the comparison task led to a greater suppression of default levels of activity.<sup>11</sup> This issue

requires close scrutiny in future studies examining the effects of explicit task demands on the amygdala.

A separate issue relates to what subjects are told to do in terms of modulating their subjective emotional experience in response to viewing faces or other emotional stimuli. Studies by Schneider et al. [252,253,256] are notable in the emotional faces literature in that the subjects were instructed to feel the emotion that was shown to them. This might explain the frequency with which these investigators observed activations to sad faces, while other researchers have generally not seen any effect of viewing sad vs. happy or neutral faces. Along a similar vein, Schaeffer et al. asked subjects to passively view or maintain their emotional responses to negative and neutral pictures [251]. The early component of the response did not show a significant difference between the conditions. However, during the delay period following presentation of negative stimuli, 3 of the 5 subjects (the three with the highest levels of dispositional negative affect) showed substantially greater amygdala activity in the maintain condition. If this result is replicated it would suggest that although explicit task demands may have only inconsistent effects on initial responses to emotional stimuli, they may nevertheless have an impact on subsequent activity in certain vulnerable subjects.

# 13. Restricted influence of the amygdala on conscious emotional evaluation and subjective emotional experience

Humans with amygdala lesions show grossly normal hedonic ratings of affectively valenced pictures [6,104]<sup>12</sup>. However, more subtle biases may exist in these subjects. For instance, Adolphs and Tranel [6] observed a positive biasing in two subjects with bilateral amygdala lesions, in which the lesioned subjects rated stimuli as less aversive than would be expected given the ratings of healthy controls. Indeed, the lesioned subjects gave overall positive ratings to unfamiliar pictures of nonsense line drawing and planet-like spheres that the control subjects had rated as negative. Similarly, in a second study utilizing one of the subjects with bilateral amygdala lesions from the just described study, the patient showed an ability to properly rate the valence direction of a range of stimuli, but failed to accurately rate the level of arousal of negative stimuli [4]. This suggests that the amygdala may heighten negative appraisal or impact the intensity of the negative emotional

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>This may be particularly germane in regards to understanding the Pessoa study described in the above paragraph. Specifically, the failure of fearful faces to engage the amygdala may relate to an active suppression of amygdala processing during this condition. Thus, the preferential activation of the amygdala by fearful faces may not require active attention to the faces, but instead may require that no active processes of suppression are in effect at the time of stimulation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Amygdala lesioned patients have also been observed to rate emotional scripts with normal ratings, although such studies typically only use one or two stories, preventing more rigorous analysis of these responses [3,55].

evaluation, even though it is not essential for the gross recognition that the stimuli are unpleasant.

Patients with amygdala lesions are also capable of showing what appear to be intact appraisals of their own emotions. Indeed, humans with amygdala lesions do not report grossly different levels of subjective positive or negative affect relative to control subjects [17]. This suggests that the human amygdala is neither necessary to consciously evaluate and report subjective emotional experiences, nor is it necessary for the more general subjective experience of affective states. Numerous neuroimaging studies exist of subjects experiencing both positive and negative emotions without showing evidence of amygdala activation. Moreover, lesions of the amygdala in monkeys leave dispositional measures of anxiety intact [147]. Rather, the influence of the amygdala on subjective experience is likely to arise in more extreme negative emotional states. Amygdala-lesioned monkeys who show no decrements in anxiety-related measures, nevertheless show blunted fear responses to unconditioned threatening stimuli [147]. This converges with anecdotal reports of the effects of amygdala lesions in humans which describe decreases in more extreme emotional states such as anger and fear [10,209,276] but do not report the development of a global athymia following lesions.<sup>13</sup>

### 14. Group and individual differences in amygdala responsiveness

Emerging evidence indicates that the amygdala's responsiveness to stimuli varies with a number of subject variables. In some cases these may represent confounds that hamper comparison across studies while in other cases they may provide critical insights into individual differences and aspects of psychopathology.

#### 14.1. Gender differences

Studies in rodents demonstrate sexual dimorphism in amygdala subnuclei [277]. Such dimorphism may also exist in humans. A recent volumetric analysis suggests that the amygdala as a whole may be larger in men than women, which would support such a contention [113]. Gender differences have also been observed in the effects of amygdala lesions in non-human primates. Specifically, Kling observed that some females with amygdala lesions become hyper-aggressive, while males of the same species show hypo-aggression [161]. Several, recent neuroimaging studies suggest that gender differences influence the extent and/or laterality of amygdala responses in human subjects. For instance, studies using both FDG-PET [57] and eventrelated fMRI [64] have reported gender differences in the extent to which activity in each amygdala correlates with enhanced memory for emotional pictures or films (with males demonstrating the correlation in the right amygdala and females showing correlations in the left amygdala). Interestingly, in the event-related study, no sex differences emerged in the lateralization of correlations with perceived emotional intensity of the stimuli, only with the correlation with later memory, suggesting that the lateralization issue is specific to memory modulation. Sex differences in lateralization of amygdala responses have also emerged in studies involving the viewing of emotional facial expressions [155,156,256,287].

Exploration of gender issues based on preexisting reports is difficult because more than half of the studies reporting amygdala activations to date used combined samples of males and females, and only a handful of studies have provided specific analysis of sex differences. Nevertheless, in their recent meta-analysis of emotion induction and pleasant and unpleasant visual and auditory stimulation studies, Wager et al. identified 22 studies with only males and 14 studies with only female subjects [295]. Both genders showed a similar pattern of lateralization of amygdala findings, with a trend toward greater left amygdala foci than right amygdala foci in both genders (12 left vs. 7 right in males, 8 left vs. 4 right in females). Thus, while there is emerging evidence of gender effects on lateralization related to memory for emotional material and aspects of processing facial emotion, the gender effects are likely to be relatively specific to the domains in question, rather than reflecting a more global difference in the lateralizaton of amygdala responses to all emotional stimuli.

#### 14.2. Handedness

Most studies utilize exclusively right-handers or a combination of right-handers and a few left-handers. It should be noted however, that in right-handers the right amygdala is typically larger than the left amygdala, whereas this asymmetry is typically lacking in left-handers [282]. This suggests that the handedness of subjects might influence the symmetry or lateralization of results.

#### 14.3. Psychopathology and individual differences

Having begun to establish the parameters under which the amygdala responds, it becomes possible to start asking questions regarding whether different types of psychopathological conditions are associated with alterations in the amygdala's responsiveness to different stimuli. This may be expressed as exaggerated or attenuated amygdala

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Consistent with the restricted effects of amygdala lesions in humans and monkeys on dispositional measures of negative affect, resting rCBF in the amygdala of healthy human subjects does not correlate with long-term ratings of negative affect [193,315]. A small study in depressed subjects suggested a correlation with negative affect and amygdala metabolism [1], but to the extent that this correlation occurs, it is probably specific to the pathology of depression rather than reflecting a more global dispositional trait.

responses, or as differential susceptibility to habituation [28,39,75,135,164,228,231,239,255,258,263,264,269]. Additionally, researchers are beginning to gage the effects of different pharmacological or psychological manipulations on such responses as a means of assessing the functional correlates of psychiatric treatment [264].

Investigators have also begun to explore individual differences in personality factors or genetic variables in relation to the degree of amygdala activation to various stimuli. As touched on earlier, Canli et al. [65] observed that while happy faces failed to activate the amygdala across all subjects, the level of activation in the left amygdala correlated with subjects level of extraversion. Similarly, Hariri et al. [128] observed that allelic variations in the serotonin transporter promoter gene influence the level of amygdala response to fearful faces.

A rather straight forward hypothesis, that has rarely been tested, posits that the degree of amygdala activation in response to negative stimuli may be directly related to dispositional measures of negative affect. Unfortunately, most neuroimaging studies involve too few subjects to have appropriate statistical power to test this hypothesis. Moreover, given the lack of effects of amygdala lesions on dispositional measures of affect in both human [17] and nonhuman primates [147], there exist reasons to be skeptical about this hypothesis. Nevertheless, two small studies have indicated that the amount of amygdala activity during or following negatively valenced pictures correlates with individual differences in long-term negative affect [142,251]. Although conclusions from these studies are limited by the small sample sizes, they are consistent with the hypothesis that long-term, dispositional levels of negative affect may show a relationship to amygdala reactivity.

Defining individual and group differences is likely to prove highly valuable in the future. First, the effects of studying different subject populations may help explain existing inconsistencies in the literature. Second, results from studies of individual and group differences are likely to lead to the development of direct tests regarding neurobehavioral models of personality, temperament, and psychopathology.

#### 15. Conclusions and future directions

As the current review makes evident, our knowledge of the functions of the human amygdala has increased dramatically in recent years. While in many cases findings from these studies converge well with data from animals, this research has also offered insights that were not attainable solely from animal studies. Such data now provide a strong basis for refining how we conceptualize the functions of the amygdala and its role in psychopathology.

Despite the rapid developments in this field, several

factors must be closely attended to if the field will continue to move forward. In the neuroimaging area, careful attention to imaging parameters, subject parameters, temporal issues, and the appropriate description of foci is critical. Unless investigators provide direct evidence that they used scanning techniques that yield good signal to noise ratios of the amygdala, it is difficult to know the quality of the data being reported. Given increasing demonstrations of gender and personality effects, these variables need to be attended to when interpreting findings. Direct examination of the temporal features of amygdala responses will also probably prove beneficial, as these features may critically distinguish responses between different classes of stimuli. Finally, more accurate descriptions of the boundary of what is termed the amygdala is required in order to determine the functional domains of the amygdala proper, extended amygdala, and neighboring cortical areas. In particular, clear distinction between the extended amygdala and amygdala proper are required in describing results.

Particular attention needs to be paid to elucidating and quantitatively measuring the functional consequences of amygdala activation. An understanding of these consequences is necessary if we are to interpret the emerging literature on group and individual differences in amygdala responsiveness. This issue is similarly essential for understanding current and future studies on the effects neuropharmacological and cognitive or behavioral manipulations. Essentially, the question boils down to, 'What are the actual functional consequences of increased or decreased BOLD responsiveness?' The significance of group or individual differences will only become clear once we can answer that question.

The literature is also likely to benefit from explorations that seek to determine the boundaries of when the amygdala is required for task performance, and the boundaries of when the amygdala becomes activated. Descriptions of the functions of the amygdala have often been subject to grossly generalized statements in both the scientific and lay literatures. Thus, one sees reference to the amygdala as 'the center for emotional processing,' despite the substantial aspects of emotional processing that appear largely unaffected by amygdala lesions. By establishing the boundaries of amygdala functions, we will be able to move toward a far more refined understanding of the amygdala's functional properties.

Finally, future research into the functions of the amygdala in humans could benefit from a greater consideration of the interactions between the amygdala and other brain regions. Descriptions of the circuitry and functions of the amygdala often treat it as a gateway, with a set of sensory inputs and outputs to effector sites. Lost in this model is a consideration of reentrant pathways and interactions between the amygdala and other brain regions. For instance, the orbitofrontal cortex receives and projects to a number of the same brain areas as the amygdala, as well as receiving and projecting to multiple amygdala nuclei

[313]. Yet, little information is available regarding how these areas interact. Functional neuroimaging possess a unique ability to noninvasively measure activity in multiple regions simultaneously, and thus has the potential to provide information on the functional or effective connectivity between the amygdala and other brain regions. While studies have explored а few this potential [139,202,203,311], it has yet to be widely capitalized upon. Functional neuroimaging can also be utilized to look at the effects of lesions of the amygdala on processing in other brain areas (and visa versa [200]). For instance, sensory areas have been observed to show enhanced activation when exposed to emotional pictures relative to neutral pictures [179]. If this enhancement is caused by the amygdala, it seems logical to predict that it will be absent in patients with amygdala lesions. Similarly, if, as has sometimes been suggested, the frontal cortex can inhibit the 'more primitive' amygdala, then frontal lobe patients might be predicted to show enhanced amygdala responses to stimuli that typically engage the amygdala. Neuroimaging studies of patients with specific lesions can thus provide direct tests of the manner in which the amygdala influences, and is influenced, by other brain regions. Future studies aimed at addressing such influences will be essential if we are to gain a complete picture of the human amygdala's role in processing and responding to sensory stimuli.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by NIMH (1 F32 MH11641-01A1), NIDA (T32 DA07097) and Vanderbilt University. Special thanks to José V. Pardo, Christine Valiquette, Neil Woodward, and Gabriel Dichter for helpful comments on earlier drafts of this paper.

#### References

- H.C. Abercrombie, S.M. Schaefer, C.L. Larson, T.R. Oakes, K.A. Lindgren, J.E. Holden, S.B. Perlman, P.A. Turski, D.D. Krahn, R.M. Benca, R.J. Davidson, Metabolic rate in the right amygdala predicts negative affect in depressed patients, Neuroreport 9 (1998) 3301– 3307.
- [2] E. Achten, K. Deblaere, C. Dewagter, F. Vandamme, P. Boon, J. Dereuck, M. Kunnen, Intra- and interobserver variability of MRI-based volume measurements of the hippocampus and amygdala using the manual ray tracing method, Neuroradiology 40 (1998) 558–566.
- [3] R. Adolphs, L. Cahill, R. Babinsky, Impaired declarative memory for emotional material following bilateral amygdala damage in humans, Learn. Mem. 4 (1997) 291–300.
- [4] R. Adolphs, J.A. Russell, D. Tranel, A role for the human amygdala in recognizing emotional arousal from unpleasant stimuli, Psychol. Sci. 10 (1999) 167–171.
- [5] R. Adolphs, D. Tranel, Intact recognition of emotional prosody following amygdala damage, Neuropsychologia 37 (1999) 1285– 1292.

- [6] R. Adolphs, D. Tranel, Preferences for visual stimuli following amygdala damage, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 11 (1999) 610–616.
- [7] R. Adolphs, D. Tranel, H. Damasio, Emotion recognition from faces and prosody following temporal lobectomy, Neuropsychology 15 (2001) 396–404.
- [8] R. Adolphs, D. Tranel, H. Damasio, A. Damasio, Impaired recognition of emotion in facial expressions following bilateral damage to the human amygdala, Nature 372 (1994) 669–672.
- [9] R. Adolphs, D. Tranel, H. Damasio, A.R. Damasio, Fear and the human amygdala, J. Neurosci. 15 (1995) 5879–5891.
- [10] J.P. Aggleton, The functional effects of amygdala lesions in humans: A comparison with findings from monkeys, in: J.P. Aggleton (Ed.), The Amygdala: Neurobiological Aspects of Emotion, Memory, and Mental Dysfunction, Wiley–Liss, New York, 1992, pp. 485–503.
- [11] I. Aharon, N. Etcoff, D. Ariely, C.F. Chabris, E. O'Connor, H.C. Breiter, Beautiful faces have variable reward value: fMRI and behavioral evidence, Neuron 32 (2001) 537–551.
- [12] D.K. Ahn, Y.S. Kim, J.S. Park, Central-amygdaloid carbachol suppressed nociceptive jaw opening reflex in freely moving rats, Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 23 (1999) 685–695.
- [13] G.F. Alheid, L. Heimer, New perspectives in basal forebrain organization of special relevance for neuropsychiatric disorders: the striatopallidal, amygdaloid, and corticopetal components of substantia innominata, Neuroscience 27 (1988) 1–39.
- [14] D.G. Amaral, J.L. Price, A. Pitkanen, S.T. Carmichael, Anatomical organization of the primate amygdaloid complex, in: J.P. Aggleton (Ed.), Neurobiological Aspects of Emotion, Memory, and Mental Dysfunction, Wiley–Liss, New York, 1992, pp. 1–66.
- [15] A.K. Anderson, E.A. Phelps, Intact recognition of vocal expressions of fear following bilateral lesions of the human amygdala, Neuroreport 9 (1998) 3607–3613.
- [16] A.K. Anderson, E.A. Phelps, Lesions of the human amygdala impair enhanced perception of emotionally salient events, Nature 411 (2001) 305–309.
- [17] A.K. Anderson, E.A. Phelps, Is the human amygdala critical for the subjective experience of emotion? Evidence of intact dispositional affect in patients with amygdala lesions, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 14 (2002) 709–720.
- [18] A.K. Anderson, D.D. Spencer, R.K. Fulbright, E.A. Phelps, Contribution of the anteromedial temporal lobes to the evaluation of facial emotion, Neuropsychology 14 (2000) 526–536.
- [19] A. Angrilli, A. Mauri, D. Palomba, H. Flor, N. Birbaumer, G. Satori, F. di Paola, Startle reflex and emotion modulation impairment after a right amygdala lesion, Brain 119 (1996) 1991–2000.
- [20] E.A. Antoniadis, R.J. McDonald, Amygdala, hippocampus, and unconditioned fear, Exp. Brain Res. 138 (2001) 200–209.
- [21] J.L. Armony, R.J. Dolan, Modulation of spatial attention by fearconditioned stimuli: an event-related fMRI study, Neuropsychologia 40 (2002) 817–826.
- [22] J.L. Armony, D. Servan-Schreiber, J.D. Cohen, J.E. LeDoux, Computational modeling of emotion: explorations through the anatomy and physiology of fear conditioning, Trends Cogn. Sci. 1 (1997) 28–34.
- [23] J.L. Armony, D. Servan-Schreiber, L.M. Romanski, J.D. Cohen, J.E. LeDoux, Stimulus generalization of fear responses: effects of auditory cortex lesions in a computational model and in rats, Cereb. Cortex 7 (1997) 157–165.
- [24] G. Aston-Jones, J. Rajkowski, P. Kubiak, R.J. Valentino, M.T. Shipley, Role of the locus coeruleus in emotional activation, Prog. Brain Res. 107 (1996) 379–402.
- [25] R. Babinsky, P. Calabrese, H.F. Durwen, H.J. Markowitsch, D. Brechtelsbauer, L. Heuser, W. Gehien, The possible contribution of the amygdala to memory, Behav. Neurol. 6 (1993) 167–170.
- [26] A.A. Baird, S.A. Gruber, D.A. Fein, L.C. Maas, R.J. Steingard, P.F. Renshaw, B.M. Cohen, D.A. Yurgelun-Todd, Functional magnetic resonance imaging of facial affect recognition in children and adolescents, J. Am. Acad. Child. Adolesc. Psychiatry 38 (1999) 195–199.

- [27] E.M. Barnett, G.D. Evans, N. Sun, S. Perlman, M.D. Cassell, Anterograde tracing of trigeminal afferent pathways from the murine tooth pulp to cortex using herpes simplex virus type 1, J. Neurosci. 15 (1995) 2972–2984.
- [28] S. Baron-Cohen, H.A. Ring, S. Wheelwright, E.T. Bullmore, M.J. Brammer, A. Simmons, S.R. Williams, Social intelligence in the normal and autistic brain: an fMRI study, Eur. J. Neurosci. 11 (1999) 1891–1898.
- [29] A. Bartels, S. Zeki, The neural basis of romantic love, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 3829–3834.
- [30] M.G. Baxter, E.A. Murray, The amygdala and reward, Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 3 (2002) 563–573.
- [31] M. Beauregard, J. Levesque, P. Bourgouin, Neural correlates of conscious self-regulation of emotion, J. Neurosci. 21 (2001) RC165.
- [32] A. Bechara, H. Damasio, A.R. Damasio, G.P. Lee, Different contributions of the human amygdala and ventromedial prefrontal cortex to decision-making, J. Neurosci. 19 (1999) 5473–5481.
- [33] A. Bechara, D. Tranel, H. Damasio, R. Adolphs, C. Rockland, A.R. Damasio, Double dissociation of conditioning and declarative knowledge relative to the amygdala and hippocampus in humans, Science 269 (1995) 1115–1118.
- [34] J.F. Bernard, H. Bester, J.M. Benson, Involvement of the spinoparacbrachio -amygdaloid and -hypothalamic pathways in the autonomic and affective emotional aspects of pain, in: G. Holstege, R. Bandler, C.B. Saper (Eds.), The Emotional Motor System, Vol. 107, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1996, pp. 243–255.
- [35] J.F. Bernard, G.F. Huang, J.M. Besson, Effect of noxious somesthetic stimulation on the activity of neurons of the nucleus centralis of the amygdala, Brain Res. 523 (1990) 347–350.
- [36] J.F. Bernard, G.F. Huang, J.M. Besson, Nucleus centralis of the amygdala and the globus pallidus ventralis: electrophysiological evidence for an involvement in pain processes, J. Neurophysiol. 68 (1992) 551–569.
- [37] K.C. Berridge, Food reward: brain substrates of wanting and liking, Neurosci. Biobehav Rev 20 (1996) 1–25.
- [38] E. Bilir, W. Craven, J. Hugg, F. Gilliam, R. Martin, E. Faught, R. Kuzniecky, Volumetric MRI of the limbic system: anatomic determinants, Neuroradiology 40 (1998) 138–144.
- [39] N. Birbaumer, W. Grodd, O. Diedrich, U. Klose, M. Erb, M. Lotze, F. Schneider, U. Weiss, H. Flor, fMRI reveals amygdala activation to human faces in social phobics, Neuroreport 9 (1998) 1223–1226.
- [40] R.R. Blair, J.S. Morris, C.D. Frith, D.I. Perrett, R.J. Dolan, Dissociable neural responses to facial expressions of sadness and anger, Brain 122 (1999) 883–893.
- [41] A.J. Blood, R.J. Zatorre, Intensely pleasurable responses to music correlate with activity in brain regions implicated in reward and emotion, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 11818–11823.
- [42] K.R. Bonson, S.J. Grant, C.S. Contoreggi, J.M. Links, J. Metcalfe, H.L. Weyl, V. Kurian, M. Ernst, E.D. London, Neural systems and cue-induced cocaine craving, Neuropsychopharmacology 26 (2002) 376–386.
- [43] K. Bornhovd, M. Quante, V. Glauche, B. Bromm, C. Weiller, C. Buchel, Painful stimuli evoke different stimulus-response functions in the amygdala, prefrontal, insula and somatosensory cortex: a single-trial fMRI study, Brain 125 (2002) 1326–1336.
- [44] J.C. Borod, Cerebral mechanisms underlying facial, prosodic and lexical emotional expression: A review of neuropsychological studies and methodological issues, Neuropsychology 7 (1993) 445– 463.
- [45] S. Brannan, M. Liotti, G. Egan, R. Shade, L. Madden, R. Robillard, B. Abplanalp, K. Stofer, D. Denton, P.T. Fox, Neuroimaging of cerebral activations and deactivations associated with hypercapnia and hunger for air, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 2029– 2034.
- [46] H.C. Breiter, I. Aharon, D. Kahneman, A. Dale, P. Shizgal, Functional imaging of neural responses to expectancy and experience of monetary gains and losses, Neuron 30 (2001) 619–639.

- [47] H.C. Breiter, N.L. Etscoff, P.J. Whalen, W.A. Kennedy, S.L. Rauch, R.L. Buckner et al., Response and habituation of the human amygdala during visual processing of facial expression, Neuron 17 (1996) 875–887.
- [48] H.C. Breiter, R.L. Gollub, R.M. Weisskoff, D.N. Kennedy, N. Makris, J.D. Berke, J.M. Goodman, H.L. Kantor, D.R. Gastfriend, J.P. Riorden, R.T. Mathew, B.R. Rosen, S.E. Hyman, Acute effects of cocaine on human brain activity and emotion, Neuron 19 (1997) 591–611.
- [49] T.W. Buchanan, K. Lutz, S. Mirzazade, K. Specht, N.J. Shah, K. Zilles, L. Jancke, Recognition of emotional prosody and verbal components of spoken language: an fMRI study, Cogn. Brain Res. 9 (2000) 227–238.
- [50] C. Buchel, R.J. Dolan, J.L. Armony, K.J. Friston, Amygdala-hippocampal involvement in human aversive trace conditioning revealed through event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging, J. Neurosci. 19 (1999) 10869–10876.
- [51] C. Buchel, J. morris, R.J. Dolan, K.J. Friston, Brain systems mediating aversive conditioning: an event-related fMRI study, Neuron 20 (1998) 947–957.
- [52] L.H. Burns, L. Annett, A.E. Kelley, B.J. Everitt, T.W. Robbins, Effects of lesions to amygdala, ventral subiculum, medial prefrontal cortex, and nucleus accumbens on the reaction to novelty: implication for limbic-striatal interactions, Behav. Neurosci. 110 (1996) 60–73.
- [53] J.T. Cacioppo, W.L. Gardner, Emotions, Annu. Rev. Psychol. 50 (1999) 191–214.
- [54] M. Cador, T.W. Robbins, B.J. Everitt, Involvement of the amygdala in stimulus-reward associations: interaction with the ventral striatum, Neuroscience 30 (1989) 77–86.
- [55] L. Cahill, R. Babinsky, H.J. Markowitsch, J.L. McGaugh, The amygdala and emotional memory, Nature 377 (1995) 295–296.
- [56] L. Cahill, R.J. Haier, J. Fallon, M.T. Alkire, C. Tang, D. Keator, J. Wu, J.L. McGaugh, Amygdala activity at encoding correlated with long-term, free recall of emotional information, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 93 (1996) 8016–8021.
- [57] L. Cahill, R.J. Haier, N.S. White, J. Fallon, L. Kilpatrick, C. Lawrence, S.G. Potkin, M.T. Alkire, Sex-related difference in amygdala activity during emotionally influenced memory storage, Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 75 (2001) 1–9.
- [58] L. Cahill, J.L. McGaugh, Amygdaloid complex lesions differentially affect retention of tasks using appetitive and aversive reinforcement, Behav. Neurosci. 104 (1990) 532–543.
- [59] L. Cahill, J.L. McGaugh, Mechanisms of emotional arousal and lasting declarative memory, Trends Neurosci. 21 (1998) 294–299.
- [60] L. Cahill, A. Vazdarjanova, B. Setlow, The basolateral amygdala complex is involved with, but is not necessary for, rapid acquisition of Pavlovian 'fear conditioning', Eur. J. Neurosci. 12 (2000) 3044– 3050.
- [61] L. Cahill, N.M. Weinberger, B. Roozendaal, J.L. McGaugh, Is the amygdala a locus of 'conditioned fear'? Some questions and caveats, Neuron 23 (1999) 227–228.
- [62] D.P. Cain, D. Bindra, Responses of amygdala single units to odors in the rat, Neurol 35 (1972) 98–110.
- [63] A.J. Calder, A.W. Young, D. Rowland, D.I. Perret, J.R. Hodges, N.L. Etscoff, Facial emotion recognition after bilateral amygdala damage: Differentially severe impairment of fear, Cogn. Neuropsychol. 13 (1996) 699–745.
- [64] T. Canli, J.E. Desmond, Z. Zhao, J.D. Gabrieli, Sex differences in the neural basis of emotional memories, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99 (2002) 10789–10794.
- [65] T. Canli, H. Sivers, S.L. Whitfield, I.H. Gotlib, J.D. Gabrieli, Amygdala response to happy faces as a function of extraversion, Science 296 (2002) 2191.
- [66] T. Canli, Z. Zhao, J. Brewer, J.D.E. Gabrieli, L. Cahill, Eventrelated activation in the human amygdala associates with later memory for individual emotional experience, J. Neurosci. 20 (2000) RC99.

- [67] T. Canli, Z. Zhao, J.E. Desmond, G. Glover, J.E. Gabrieli, fMRI identifies a network of structures correlated with retention of positive and negative emotional memory, Psychobiology 27 (1999) 441–452.
- [68] B.L. Carter, S.T. Tiffany, Meta-analysis of cue-reactivity in addiction research, Addiction 94 (1999) 327–340.
- [69] A.R. Childress, P.D. Mozley, W. McElgin, J. Fitzgerald, M. Reivich, C.P. O'Brien, Limbic activation during cue-induced cocaine craving, Am. J. Psychiatry 156 (1999) 11–18.
- [70] K. Coleman-Mesches, J.L. McGaugh, Differential involvement of the right and left amygdalae in expression of memory for aversively motivated training, Brain Res. 670 (1995) 75–81.
- [71] K. Coleman-Mesches, J.L. McGaugh, Muscimol injected into the right or left amygdaloid complex differentially affects retention performance following aversively motivated training, Brain Res. 676 (1995) 183–188.
- [72] K. Coleman-Mesches, J.A. Salinas, J.L. McGaugh, Unilateral amygdala inactivation after training attenuates memory for reduced reward, Behav. Brain Res. 77 (1996) 175–180.
- [73] D. Cordes, P.A. Turski, J.A. Sorenson, Compensation of susceptibility-induced signal loss in echo-planar imaging for functional applications, Magn. Reson. Imaging 18 (2000) 1055–1068.
- [74] H. Critchley, E. Daly, M. Phillips, M. Brammer, E. Bullmore, S. Williams, T. van Amelsvoort, D. Robertson, A. David, D. Murphy, Explicit and implicit neural mechanisms for processing of social information from facial expressions: A functional magnetic resonance imaging study, Hum. Brain Mapp. 9 (2000) 93–105.
- [75] H.D. Critchley, E.M. Daly, E.T. Bullmore, S.C.R. Williams, T. Van Amelsvoort, D.M. Robertson, A. Rowe, M. Phillips, G. McAlonan, P. Howlin, D.G.M. Murphy, The functional neuroanatomy of social behaviour—Changes in cerebral blood flow when people with autistic disorder process facial expressions, Brain 123 (2000) 2203– 2212.
- [76] H.D. Critchley, C.J. Mathias, R.J. Dolan, Fear conditioning in humans: the influence of awareness and autonomic arousal on functional neuroanatomy, Neuron 33 (2002) 653–663.
- [77] B. Crosson, K. Radonovich, J.R. Sadek, D. Gokcay, R.M. Bauer, I.S. Fischler, M.A. Cato, L. Maron, E.J. Auerbach, S.R. Browd, R.W. Briggs, Left-hemisphere processing of emotional connotation during word generation, Neuroreport 10 (1999) 2449–2455.
- [78] A.R. Damasio, D. Tranel, H. Damasio, Face agnosia and the neural substrates of memory, Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 13 (1990) 89–109.
- [79] R. Davidson, Affect, cognition and hemispheric specialization, in: C.E. Izard, J. Kagen, R. Zajonc (Eds.), Emotions, Cognition, and Behavior, Cambridge University Presss, Cambridge, UK, 1984, pp. 320–365.
- [80] R.J. Davidson, W. Irwin, The functional neuroanatomy of emotion and affective style, Trends Cogn. Sci 3 (1999) 11–21.
- [81] R.J. Davidson, A.J. Tomarken, Laterality and emotion: An electrophysiological approach, in: F. Boller, J. Grafman (Eds.), Handbook of Neuropsychology, Vol. 3, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1989, pp. 419– 441.
- [82] R.J. Davidson, Anxiety and affective style: Role of prefrontal cortex and amygdala, Biol. Psychiatry 51 (2002) 68–80.
- [83] R.J. Davidson, P. Ekman, C.D. Saron, J.A. Senulis, Approachwithdrawal and cerebral asymmetry: Emotional expression and brain physiology: I, J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 58 (1990) 330–341.
- [84] M. Davis, Neurobiology of fear responses: the role of the amygdala, J. Neuropsychiatr. Clin. Neurosci. 9 (1997) 382–402.
- [85] B. de Gelder, J. Vroomen, G. Pourtois, L. Weiskrantz, Non-conscious recognition of affect in the absence of striate cortex, Neuroreport 10 (1999) 3759–3763.
- [86] R. Deichmann, O. Josephs, C. Hutton, D.R. Corfield, R. Turner, Compensation of susceptibility-induced BOLD sensitivity losses in echo-planar fMRI imaging, Neuroimage 15 (2002) 120–135.
- [87] S.W. Derbyshire, A.K. Jones, F. Gyulai, S. Clark, D. Townsend, L.L. Firestone, Pain processing during three levels of noxious stimulation

produces differential patterns of central activity, Pain 73 (1997) 431-445.

- [88] R.J. Dolan, J.S. Morris, The functional anatomy of innate and acquired fear: Perspectives from neuroimaging, in: R.D. Lane, L. Nadel (Eds.), Cognitive Neuroscience of Emotion, Oxford University Press, New York, 2000, pp. 225–241.
- [89] R.J. Dolan, J.S. Morris, B. de Gelder, Crossmodal binding of fear in voice and face, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 10006–10010.
- [90] N.N. Doron, J.E. LeDoux, Organization of projections to the lateral amygdala from auditory and visual areas of the thalamus in the rat, J. Comp. Neurol. 412 (1999) 383–409.
- [91] H.C. Dringenberg, A.J. Saber, L. Cahill, Enhanced frontal cortex activation in rats by convergent amygdaloid and noxious sensory signals, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 2395–2398.
- [92] S. Dubois, B. Rossion, C. Schiltz, J.M. Bodart, C. Michel, R. Bruyer, M. Crommelinck, Effect of familiarity on the processing of human faces, Neuroimage 9 (1999) 278–289.
- [93] D.L. Due, S.A. Huettel, W.G. Hall, D.C. Rubin, Activation in mesolimbic and visuospatial neural circuits elicited by smoking cues: evidence from functional magnetic resonance imaging, Am. J. Psychiatry 159 (2002) 954–960.
- [94] L.T. Dunn, B.J. Everitt, Double dissociations of the effects of amygdala and insular cortex lesions on conditioned taste aversion, passive avoidance, and neophobia in the rat using the excitotoxin ibotenic acid, Behav. Neurosci. 102 (1988) 3–23.
- [95] S. Dupont, A.C. Croize, F. Semah, D. Hasboun, Y. Samson, S. Clemenceau, M. Baulac, Is amygdalohippocampectomy really selective in medial temporal lobe epilepsy? A study using positron emission tomography with (18)fluorodeoxyglucose, Epilepsia 42 (2001) 731–740.
- [96] K.C. Evans, R.B. Banzett, L. Adams, L. Mckay, R.S.J. Frackowiak, D.R. Corfield, BOLD fMRI identifies limbic, paralimbic, and cerebellar activation during air hunger, J. Neurophysiol. 88 (2002) 1500–1511.
- [97] B.J. Everitt, T.W. Robbins, Second-order schedules of drug reinforcement in rats and monkeys: measurement of reinforcing efficacy and drug-seeking behaviour, Psychopharmacology (Berl.) 153 (2000) 17–30.
- [98] F. Farzaneh, S.J. Riederer, N.J. Pelc, Analysis of T2 limitations and off-resonance effects on spatial resolution and artifacts in echoplanar imaging, Magn. Reson. Med. 14 (1990) 123–139.
- [99] P. Filipek, C. Richelme, D. Kennedy, V. Caviness, The young adult human brain: an MRI-based morphometric analysis, Cereb. Cortex 4 (1994) 344–360.
- [100] H. Fischer, T. Furmark, G. Wik, M. Fredrikson, Brain representation of habituation to repeated complex visual stimulation studied with PET, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 123–126.
- [101] P.T. Fox, M.A. Mintun, M.E. Raichle, F.M. Miezin, J.M. Allman, D.C. Van Essen, Mapping human visual cortex with positron emission tomography, Nature 323 (1986) 806–809.
- [102] D.P. Friedman, E.A. Murray, J.B. O'Neill, M. Mishkin, Cortical connections of the somatosensory fields of the lateral sulcus of macaques: evidence for a corticolimbic pathway for touch, J. Comp. Neurol. 252 (1986) 323–347.
- [103] R.A. Fuchs, R.E. See, Basolateral amygdala inactivation abolishes conditioned stimulus- and heroin-induced reinstatement of extinguished heroin-seeking behavior in rats, Psychopharmacology (Berl.) 160 (2002) 425–433.
- [104] E.S. Funayama, C. Grillon, M. Davis, E.A. Phelps, A double dissociation in the affective modulation of startle in humans: Effects of unilateral temporal lobectomy, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 13 (2001) 721–729.
- [105] T. Furmark, H. Fischer, G. Wik, M. Larsson, M. Fredrikson, The amygdala and individual differences in human fear conditioning, Neuroreport 8 (1997) 3957–3960.
- [106] T.M. Galeno, G.W. Van Hoesen, M.J. Brody, Central amygdaloid nucleus lesion attenuates exaggerated hemodynamic responses to

noise stress in the spontaneously hypertensive rat, Brain Res. 291 (1984) 249-259.

- [107] M. Gallagher, P.W. Graham, P.C. Holland, The amygdala central nucleus and appetitive Pavlovian conditioning: lesions impair one class of conditioned behavior, J. Neurosci. 10 (1990) 1906–1911.
- [108] H. Garavan, J.C. Pendergrass, T.J. Ross, E.A. Stein, R.C. Risinger, Amygdala response to both positively and negatively valenced stimuli, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 2779–2783.
- [109] M.S. George, P.I. Parekh, N. Rosinsky, T.A. Ketter, T.A. Kimbrell, K.M. Heilman, P. Herscovitch, R.M. Post, Understanding emotional prosody activates right hemisphere regions, Arch. Neurol. 53 (1996) 665–670.
- [110] P. Gloor, Role of the human limbic system in perception, memory and affect: Lessions from temporal lobe epilepsy, in: B.K. Doanne, K.E. Livingston (Eds.), The Limbic System: Functional Organization and Clinical Disorders, Raven Press, New York, 1986, pp. 159–169.
- [111] P. Gloor, The Temporal Lobe and Limbic System, Oxford University Press, New York, 1997.
- [112] G.H. Glover, C.S. Law, Spiral-in/out BOLD fMRI for increased SNR and reduced susceptibility artifacts, Magn. Reson. Med. 46 (2001) 515–522.
- [113] J.M. Goldstein, L.J. Seidman, N.J. Horton, N. Makris, D.N. Kennedy, V.S. Caviness Jr., S.V. Faraone, M.T. Tsuang, Normal sexual dimorphism of the adult human brain assessed by in vivo magnetic resonance imaging, Cereb. Cortex 11 (2001) 490–497.
- [114] M.L. Gorno-Tempini, S. Pradelli, M. Serafini, G. Pagnoni, P. Baraldi, C. Porro, R. Nicoletti, C. Umita, P. Nichelli, Explicit and incidental facial expression processing: an fMRI study, Neuroimage 14 (2001) 465–473.
- [115] S. Goulet, F.Y. Dore, E.A. Murray, Aspiration lesions of the amygdala disrupt the rhinal corticothalamic projection system in rhesus monkeys, Exp. Brain Res. 119 (1998) 131–140.
- [116] S. Grant, E.D. London, D.B. Newlin, V.L. Villemagne, X. Liu, C. Contoreggi, R.L. Phillips, A.S. Kimes, A. Margolin, Activation of memory circuits during cue-elicited cocaine craving, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 93 (1996) 12040–12045.
- [117] R. Greutter, C. Bosch, Fast non-iterative shimming of spatially localized signals: in vivo analysis of the magnetic field along axis, J. Magn. Reson. 96 (1992) 323–334.
- [118] R.C. Gur, L. Schroeder, T. Turner, C. McGrath, R.M. Chan, B.I. Turetsky, D. Alsop, J. Maldjian, R.E. Gur, Brain activation during facial emotion processing, Neuroimage 16 (2002) 651–662.
- [119] D. Hagemann, E. Naumann, G. Becker, S. Maier, D. Bartussek, Frontal brain asymmetry and affective style: A conceptual replication, Psychophysiology 35 (1998) 372–388.
- [120] D. Hagemann, E. Naumann, A. Luerken, G. Becker, S. Maier, D. Bartussek, EEG asymmetry, dispositional mood and personality, Person. Indiv. Diff. 27 (1999) 541–568.
- [121] E. Halgren, Emotional neurophysiology of the amygdala within the context of human cognition, in: J.P. Aggleton (Ed.), Neurobiological Aspects of Emotion, Memory, and Mental Dysfunction, Wiley– Liss, New York, 1992, pp. 191–228.
- [122] E. Halgren, T.L. Babb, R. Rausch, P.H. Crandall, Neurons in the human basolateral amygdala and hippocampal formation do not respond to odors, Neurosci. Lett. 4 (1977) 331–335.
- [123] S. Hamann, Cognitive and neural mechanisms of emotional memory, Trends Cogn. Sci. 5 (2001) 394–400.
- [124] S. Hamann, H. Mao, Positive and negative emotional verbal stimuli elicit activity in the left amygdala, Neuroreport 13 (2002) 15–19.
- [125] S.B. Hamann, T.D. Ely, S.T. Grafton, C.D. Kilts, Amygdala activity related to enhanced memory for pleasant and aversive stimuli, Nat. Neurosci. 2 (1999) 289–293.
- [126] S.B. Hamann, T.D. Ely, J.M. Hoffman, C.D. Kilts, Ecstasy and agony: Activation of the human amygdala in positive and negative emotion, Psychol. Sci. 13 (2002) 135–141.
- [127] A.R. Hariri, S.Y. Bookheimer, J.C. Mazziotta, Modulating emotion-

al responses: effects of a neocortical network on the limbic system, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 43-48.

- [128] A.R. Hariri, V.S. Mattay, A. Tessitore, B. Kolachana, F. Fera, D. Goldman, M.F. Egan, D.R. Weinberger, Serotonin transporter genetic variation and the response of the human amygdala, Science 297 (2002) 400–403.
- [129] A.J. Hart, P.J. Whalen, L.M. Shin, S.C. McInerney, H. Fischer, S.L. Rauch, Differential response in the human amygdala to racial outgroup vs. ingroup face stimuli, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 2351– 2355.
- [130] M.A. Hebert, D. Ardid, J.A. Henrie, K. Tamashiro, D.C. Blanchard, R.J. Blanchard, Amygdala lesions produce analgesia in a novel, ethologically relevant acute pain test, Physiol. Behav. 67 (1999) 99–105.
- [131] K.M. Heilman, D. Bowers, E. Valenstein, Emotional disorders associated with neurological diseases, in: K.M. Heilman, E. Valenstein (Eds.), Clinical Neuropsychology, Oxford University Press, New York, 1993, pp. 461–498.
- [132] L. Heimer, R.E. Harlan, G.F. Alheid, M.M. Garcia, J. de Olmos, Substantia innominata: a notion which impedes clinical–anatomical correlations in neuropsychiatric disorders, Neuroscience 76 (1997) 957–1006.
- [133] F.J. Helmstetter, P.S. Bellgowan, Lesions of the amygdala block conditional hypoalgesia on the tail flick test, Brain Res. 612 (1993) 253–257.
- [134] F.J. Helmstetter, P.S. Bellgowan, L.H. Poore, Microinfusion of mu but not delta or kappa opioid agonists into the basolateral amygdala results in inhibition of the tail flick reflex in pentobarbital-anesthetized rats, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 275 (1995) 381–388.
- [135] S.C. Herpertz, T.M. Dietrich, B. Wenning, T. Krings, S.G. Erberich, K. Willmes, A. Thron, H. Sass, Evidence of abnormal amygdala functioning in borderline personality disorder: A functional MRI study, Biol. Psychiatry 50 (2001) 292–298.
- [136] J. Hitchcock, M. Davis, Lesions of the amygdala, but not of the cerebellum or red nucleus, block conditioned fear as measured with the potentiated startle paradigm, Behav. Neurosci. 100 (1986) 11–22.
- [137] T. Iidaka, T. Okada, T. Murata, M. Omori, H. Kosaka, N. Sadato, Y. Yonekura, Age-related differences in the medial temporal lobe responses to emotional faces as revealed by fMRI, Hippocampus 12 (2002) 352–362.
- [138] T. Iidaka, T. Okada, T. Murata, M. Omori, H. Kosaka, N. Sadato, Y. Yonekura, Age-related differences in the medial temporal lobe responses to emotional faces as revealed by fMRI, Hippocampus 12 (2002) 352–362.
- [139] T. Iidaka, M. Omori, T. Murata, H. Kosaka, Y. Yonekura, T. Okada, N. Sadato, Neural interaction of the amygdala with the prefrontal and temporal cortices in the processing of facial expressions as revealed by fMRI, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 13 (2001) 1035–1047.
- [140] S. Imaizumi, K. Mori, S. Kiritani, R. Kawashima, M. Sugiura, H. Fukuda, K. Itoh, T. Kato, A. Nakamura, K. Hatano, S. Kojima, K. Nakamura, Vocal identification of speaker and emotion activates different brain regions, Neuroreport 8 (1997) 2809–2812.
- [141] W. Irwin, R.J. Davidson, M.J. Lowe, B.J. Mock, J.A. Sorenson, P.A. Turski, Human amygdala activation detected with echo-planar functional magnetic resonance imaging, Neuroreport 7 (1996) 1765–1769.
- [142] W. Irwin, B.J. Mock, S.K. Sutton, F. Andermann, N.H. Kalin, J.A. Sorenson, P.A. Turski, R.J. Davidson, Ratings of affective stimulus characteristics and measures of affective reactivity predict MR signal change in the human amygdala, Neuroimage 7 (4) (1998) S908.
- [143] N. Isenberg, D. Silbersweig, A. Engelien, S. Emmerich, K. Malavade, B. Beattie, A.C. Leon, E. Stern, Linguistic threat activates the human amygdala, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96 (1999) 10456–10459.

- [144] W. James, The Principles of Psychology, Vol. 2, Dover 1950, New York, 1890.
- [145] I.S. Johnsrude, A.M. Owen, N.M. White, W.V. Zhao, V. Bohbot, Impaired preference conditioning after anterior temporal lobe resection in humans, J. Neurosci. 20 (2000) 2649–2656.
- [146] M. Jones-Gotman, R.J. Zatorre, Olfactory identification deficits in patients with focal cerebral excision, Neuropschologia 26 (1988) 387–400.
- [147] N.H. Kalin, S.E. Shelton, R.J. Davidson, A.E. Kelley, The primate amygdala mediates acute fear but not the behavioral and physiological components of anxious temperament, J. Neurosci. 21 (2001) 2067–2074.
- [148] W. Kang, M.A. Wilson, M.A. Bender, J.C. Glorioso, S.P. Wilson, Herpes virus-mediated preproenkephalin gene transfer to the amygdala is antinociceptive, Brain Res. 792 (1998) 133–135.
- [149] K.M. Kantak, Y. Black, E. Valencia, K. Green-Jordan, H.B. Eichenbaum, Dissociable effects of lidocaine inactivation of the rostral and caudal basolateral amygdala on the maintenance and reinstatement of cocaine-seeking behavior in rats, J. Neurosci. 22 (2002) 1126–1136.
- [150] B.S. Kapp, P.J. Whalen, W.F. Supple, J.P. Pascoe, Amygdaloid contributions to conditioned arousal and sensory information processing, in: J.P. Aggleton (Ed.), The Amygdala: Neurobiological Aspects of Emotion, Memory, and Mental Dysfunction, Wiley– Liss, New York, 1992, pp. 229–254.
- [151] S. Karama, A.R. Lecours, J.M. Leroux, P. Bourgouin, G. Beaudoin, S. Joubert, M. Beauregard, Areas of brain activation in males and females during viewing of erotic film excerpts, Hum. Brain Mapp. 16 (2002) 1–13.
- [152] R.P. Kesner, R.D. Walser, G. Winzenried, Central but not basolateral amygdala mediates memory for positive affective experiences, Behav. Brain Res. 33 (1989) 189–195.
- [153] R.P. Kesner, J.M. Williams, Memory for magnitude of reinforcement: dissociation between the amygdala and hippocampus, Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 64 (1995) 237–244.
- [154] T.A. Ketter, P.J. Andeason, M.S. George, C. Lee, D.S. Gill, P.I. Parekh, M.W. Willis, P. Herscovitch, R.M. Post, Anterior paralimbic mediation of procaine-induced emotional and psychosensory experiences, Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 53 (1996) 763–765.
- [155] W.D.S. Kilgore, D. Yurgelun-Todd, Sex differences in amygdala activation during the perception of facial affect, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 2543–2547.
- [156] W.D.S. Kilgore, D. Yurgelun-Todd, Sex-specific developmental changes in amygdala responses to affective faces, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 427–433.
- [157] S. Killcross, T.W. Robbins, B.J. Everitt, Different types of fearconditioned behaviour mediated by separate nuclei within amygdala, Nature 388 (1997) 377–380.
- [158] C.D. Kilts, J.B. Schweitzer, C.K. Quinn, R.E. Gross, T.L. Faber, F. Muhammad, T.D. Ely, J.M. Hoffman, K.P. Drexler, Neural activity related to drug craving in cocaine addiction, Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 58 (2001) 334–341.
- [159] Y.-H. Kim, S.-H. Park, K.-H. Lee, J.-H. Sohn, Activation of the amygdala by valence dimension, not by arousal dimension of emotion: A fMRI study, Neuroimage 13 (6) (2001) S429.
- [160] P.E. Kinahan, D.C. Knoll, A direct comparison between wholebrain PET and BOLD fmRI measurements of single-subject response, Neuroimage 9 (1999) 430–438.
- [161] A. Kling, Differential effects of amygdalectomy in male and female nonhuman primates, Arch. Sexual Behav. 3 (1974) 129– 134.
- [162] B. Knutson, C.M. Adams, G.W. Fong, D. Hommer, Anticipation of increasing monetary reward selectively recruits nucleus accumbens, J. Neurosci. 21 (2001) RC159.
- [163] B. Knutson, G.W. Fong, C.M. Adams, J.L. Varner, D. Hommer, Dissociation of reward anticipation and outcome with event-related fMRI, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 3683–3687.

- [164] H. Kosaka, M. Omori, T. Murata, T. Iidaka, H. Yamada, T. Okada, T. Takahashi, N. Sadato, H. Itoh, Y. Yonekura, Y. Wada, Differential amygdala response during facial recognition in patients with schizophrenia: an fMRI study, Schizophr. Res. 57 (2002) 87.
- [165] P.J. Kruzich, R.E. See, Differential contributions of the basolateral and central amygdala in the acquisition and expression of conditioned relapse to cocaine-seeking behavior, J. Neurosci. 21 (2001) RC155.
- [166] K. LaBar, J. LeDoux, D. Spencer, E. Phelps, Impaired fear conditioning following unilateral temporal lobectomy in humans, J. Neurosci. 15 (1995) 6846–6855.
- [167] K.S. LaBar, J.C. Gatenby, J.C. Gore, J.E. LeDoux, E.A. Phelps, Human amygdala activation during conditioned fear acquisition and extinction: a mixed-trial fMRI study, Neuron 20 (1998) 937– 945.
- [168] K.S. LaBar, D.R. Gitelman, M.M. Mesulam, T.B. Parrish, Impact of signal-to-noise on functional MRI of the human amygdala, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 3461–3464.
- [169] K.S. LaBar, D.R. Gitelman, T.B. Parrish, Y.H. Kim, A.C. Nobre, M.M. Mesulam, Hunger selectively modulates corticolimbic activation to food stimuli in humans, Behav. Neurosci. 115 (2001) 493–500.
- [170] K.S. LaBar, J.E. LeDoux, Partial disruption of fear conditioning in rats with unilateral amygdala damage: correspondence with unilateral temporal lobectomy in humans, Behav. Neurosci. 110 (1996) 991–997.
- [171] K.S. LaBar, J.E. LeDoux, D.D. Spencer, E.A. Phelps, Impaired fear conditioning following unilateral temporal lobectomy in humans, J. Neurosci. 15 (1995) 6846–6855.
- [172] K.S. LaBar, E.A. Phelps, Arousal-mediated memory consolidation: Role of the medial temporal lobe in humans, Psychol. Sci. 9 (1998) 490–493.
- [173] S. Lai, A.L. Hopkins, E.M. Haacke, D. Li, B.A. Wasserman, P. Buckley, L. Friedman, H. Meltzer, P. Hedera, R. Friedlan, Identification of vascular structures as a major source of signal contrast in high resolution 2D and 3D functional activation imaging of the motor cortex at 1.5 preliminary results, Magn. Reson. Med. 30 (1993) 387–392.
- [174] R.D. Lane, P.L. Chua, R.J. Dolan, Common effects of emotional valence, arousal and attention on neural activation during visual processing of pictures, Neuropsychologia 37 (1999) 989–997.
- [175] R.D. Lane, G.R. Fink, P.M. Chau, R.J. Dolan, Neural activation during selective attention to subjective emotional responses, Neuroreport 8 (1997) 3969–3972.
- [176] R.D. Lane, E. Reiman, M.M. Bradley, P.J. Lang, G.L. Ahern, R.J. Davidson, Neuroanatomical correlates of pleasant and unpleasant emotion, Neuropsychologia 35 (1997) 1437–1444.
- [177] R.D. Lane, E.M. Reiman, G.L. Ahern, G.E. Schwartz, R.J. Davidson, Neuroanatomical correlates of happiness, sadness, and disgust, Am. J. Psychiatry 154 (1997) 926–933.
- [178] P.J. Lang, M.M. Bradley, B.N. Cuthbert, Emotion, attention and the startle reflex, Psychol. Rev. 97 (1990) 377–398.
- [179] P.J. Lang, M.M. Bradley, J.R. Fitzsimmons, B.N. Cuthbert, J.D. Scott, B. Moulder, V. Nangia, Emotional arousal and activation of the visual cortex: an fMRI analysis, Psychophysiology 35 (1998) 199–210.
- [180] P.J. Lang, M.K. Greenwald, M.M. Bradley, A.O. Hamm, Looking at pictures—affective, facial, visceral, and behavioral reactions, Psychophysiology 30 (1993) 261–273.
- [181] P.J. Lang, A. Öhman, D. Vaitl. International Affective Picture System. 1088. Gainesville, Center for Research in Psychophysiology.
- [182] J. LeDoux, Fear and the brain: Where have we been, and where are we going?, Biol. Psychiatry 44 (1998) 1229–1238.
- [183] J.E. LeDoux, Emotion circuits in the brain, Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 23 (2000) 155–184.
- [184] J.E. LeDoux, L. Romanski, A. Xagoraris, Indelibility of subcortical emotional memories, J. Cogni. Neurosci. 1 (1989) 238–243.

- [185] G.P. Lee, J.G. Arena, K.J. Meador, J.R. Smith, D.W. Loring, H.F. Flanigin, Changes in autonomic responsiveness following bilateral amygdalectomy, NeuroPsychiatry Neuropsychol. Behav. Neurol. 1 (1988) 119–129.
- [186] G.P. Lee, A. Bechara, R. Adolphs, J. Arena, K.J. Meador, D.W. Loring, J.R. Smith, Clinical and physiological effects of stereotaxic bilateral amygdalotomy for intractible aggression, J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 10 (1998) 413–420.
- [187] C.M. Leonard, E.T. Rolls, F.A. Wilson, G.C. Baylis, Neurons in the amygdala of the monkey with responses selective for faces, Brain Res. 15 (1985) 159–176.
- [188] I. Liberzon, S.F. Taylor, L.M. Fig, L.R. Decker, R.A. Koeppe, S. Minoshima, Limbic activation and psychophysiologic responses to aversive visual stimuli: Interaction with cognitive task, Neuropsychopharmacology 23 (2000) 508–516.
- [189] J.K. Mai, J. Assheuer, G. Paxinos, Atlas of the Human Brain, Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 1997.
- [190] L. Malkova, D. Gaffan, E.A. Murray, Excitotoxic lesions of the amygdala fail to produce impairment in visual learning for auditory secondary reinforcement but interfere with reinforcer devaluation effects in rhesus monkeys, J. Neurosci. 17 (1997) 6011–6020.
- [191] S. Maren, Neurotoxic basolateral amygdala lesions impair learning and memory but not the performance of conditional fear in rats, J. Neurosci. 19 (1999) 8696–8703.
- [192] H.J. Markowitsch, P. Calabrese, M. Wurker, H.F. Durwen, J. Kessler, R. Babinsky, D. Brechtelsbauer, L. Heuser, W. Gehlen, The amygdala's contribution to memory—A study on two patients with Urbach–Wiethe disease, Neuroreport 8 (1994) 1349–1352.
- [193] D.L. Matson, D.H. Zald, J.T. Lee, P.J. Pardo, J.V. Pardo, Resting amygdalar blood flow does not correlate with negative affect in healthy humans, Soc. Neurosci. Abst. 25 (1999) 1072.
- [194] A.J. McDonald, Cortical pathways to the mammalian amygdala, Prog. Neurobiol. 55 (1998) 257–332.
- [195] W.M. Meil, R.E. See, Lesions of the basolateral amygdala abolish the ability of drug associated cues to reinstate responding during withdrawal from self-administered cocaine, Behav. Brain Res. 87 (1997) 139–148.
- [196] K.D. Merboldt, P. Fransson, H. Bruhn, J. Frahm, Functional MRI of the human amygdala?, Neuroimage. 14 (2001) 253–257.
- [197] F. Mirz, A. Gjedde, H. Sødkilde-Jrgensen, C.B. Pedersen, Functional brain imaging of tinnitus-like perception induced by aversive auditory stimuli, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 633–637.
- [198] J. Moll, R. Oliveira-Souza, I.E. Bramati, J. Grafman, Functional networks in emotional moral and nonmoral social judgments, Neuroimage 16 (2002) 696–703.
- [199] J.S. Morris, C. Buchel, R.J. Dolan, Parallel neural responses in amygdala subregions and sensory cortex during implicit fear conditioning, Neuroimage 13 (2001) 1044–1052.
- [200] J.S. Morris, B. DeGelder, L. Weiskrantz, R.J. Dolan, Differential extrageniculostriate and amygdala responses to presentation of emotional faces in a cortically blind field, Brain 124 (2001) 1241–1252.
- [201] J.S. Morris, R.J. Dolan, Involvement of human amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex in hunger-enhanced memory for food stimuli, J. Neurosci. 21 (2001) 5304–5310.
- [202] J.S. Morris, K.J. Friston, C. Buchel, C.D. Frith, A.W. Young, A.J. Calder, R.J. Dolan, A neuromodulatory role for the human amygdala in processing emotional facial expressions, Brain 121 (1998) 47–57.
- [203] J.S. Morris, K.J. Friston, R.J. Dolan, Experience-dependent modulation of tonotopic neural responses in human auditory cortex, Proc. Roy. Soc. London B 265 (1998) 649–657.
- [204] J.S. Morris, C.D. Frith, D.I. Perrett, D. Rowland, A.W. Young, A.J. Calder, R.J. Dolan, A differential neural response in the human amygdala to fearful and happy facial expressions, Nature 383 (1996) 812–815.
- [205] J.S. Morris, A. Ohman, R.J. Dolan, Conscious and unconscious

emotional learning in the human amygdala, Nature 393 (1998) 467-470.

- [206] J.S. Morris, S.K. Scott, R.J. Dolan, Saying it with feeling: neural responses to emotional vocalizations, Neuropsychologia 37 (1999) 1155–1163.
- [207] E.J. Mufson, M.-M. Mesulam, D.N. Pandya, Insular interconnections with the amygdala in the rhesus monkey, Neuroscience 6 (1981) 1231–1248.
- [208] M. Nachman, J.H. Ashe, Effects of basolateral amygdala lesions on neophobia, learned taste aversions, and sodium appetite in rats, J. Comp. Physiol. Psychol. 87 (1974) 622–643.
- [209] H. Narabayashi, Lessons from amygdaloid surgery in long-term observation, Acta Neurochir. Suppl. 23 (1976) 241–245.
- [210] S.W. Newman, The medial extended amygdala in male reproductive behavior. A node in the mammalian social behavior network, Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 877 (1999) 242–257.
- [211] F.H. Newton, R.N. Rosenberg, P.W. Lampert, J.S. O'Brien, Neurologic involvement in Urbach–Wiethe's disease (lipoid proteinosis). A clinical, ultrastructural, and chemical study, Neurology 21 (1971) 1205–1213.
- [212] H. Nishijo, T. Ono, H. Nishino, Topographic distribution of modality-specific amygdalar neurons in alert monkey, J. Neurosci. 8 (1988) 3556–3569.
- [213] H. Nishijo, T. Uwano, R. Tamura, T. Ono, Gustatory and multimodal neuronal responses in the amygdala during licking and discrimination of sensory stimuli in awake rats, J. Neurophysiol. 79 (1998) 21–36.
- [214] J. O'Doherty, E.T. Rolls, S. Francis, R. Bowtell, F. McGlone, Representation of pleasant and aversive taste in the human brain, J. Neurophysiol. 85 (2001) 1315–1321.
- [215] J.P. O'Doherty, R. Deichmann, H.D. Critchley, R.J. Dolan, Neural responses during anticipation of a primary taste reward, Neuron 33 (2002) 815–826.
- [216] A. Öhman, A. Flykt, D. Lundqvist, Unconscious emotion: Evolutionary perspectives, psychophysiological data, and neurophysiological mechanisms, in: R.D. Lane, L. Nagel (Eds.), Cognitive Neuroscience of Emotion, Oxford University Press, New York, 2000, pp. 296–327.
- [217] S. Paradiso, D.L. Johnson, N.C. Andreasen, D.S. O'Leary, G.L. Watkins, L.B. Ponto, R.D. Hichwa, Cerebral blood flow changes associated with attribution of emotional valence to pleasant, unpleasant, and neutral visual stimuli in a PET study of normal subjects, Am. J. Psychiatry 156 (1999) 1618–1629.
- [218] S. Paradiso, R.G. Robinson, N. Andreasen, Emotional activation of limbic circuitry in elderly normal subjects in a PET study, Am. J. Psychiatry 154 (1998) 384–389.
- [219] M.B. Parent, G.L. Quirarte, L. Cahill, J.L. McGaugh, Spared retention of inhibitory avoidance-learning after posttraining amygdala lesions, Behav. Neurosci. 109 (1995) 803–807.
- [220] J.A. Parkinson, T.W. Robbins, B.J. Everitt, Dissociable roles of the central and basolateral amygdala in appetitive emotional learning, Eur. J. Neurosci. 12 (2000) 405–413.
- [221] L. Pessoa, M. McKenna, E. Gutierrez, L.G. Ungerleider, Neural processing of emotional faces requires attention, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., USA 99 (2002) 11458–11463.
- [222] P. Petrovic, K. Carlsson, K.M. Petersson, P. Hansson, M. Ingvar, Context dependent amygdala deactivation during pain, Neuroimage 13 (2001) S457.
- [223] P. Petrovic, M. Ingvar, S. Stone-Elander, K.M. Petersson, P. Hansson, A PET activation study of dynamic mechanical allodynia in patients with mononeuropathy, Pain 83 (1999) 459–470.
- [224] K.L. Phan, I. Liberzon, S.F. Taylor, Emotional appraisal modulates amygdaloid activity to aversive pictures, Soc. Neurosci. Abst. 26 (2000) 2021.
- [225] E.A. Phelps, K.J. O'Connor, W.A. Cunningham, E.S. Funayama, J.C. Gatenby, J.C. Gore, M.R. Banaji, Performance on indirect measures of race evaluation predicts amygdala activation, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 12 (2000) 729–738.

- [226] E.A. Phelps, K.J. O'Connor, J.C. Gatenby, J.C. Gore, C. Grillon, M. Davis, Activation of the left amygdala to a cognitive representation of fear, Nat. Neurosci. 4 (2001) 437–441.
- [227] M.L. Phillips, N. Medford, A.W. Young, L. Williams, S.C. Williams, E.T. Bullmore, J.A. Gray, M.J. Brammer, Time courses of left and right amygdalar responses to fearful facial expressions, Hum. Brain Mapp. 12 (2001) 193–202.
- [228] M.L. Phillips, L. Williams, C. Senior, E.T. Bullmore, M.J. Brammer, C. Andrew, S.R. Williams, A.S. David, A differential neural response to threatening and non-threatening negative facial expressions in paranoid and non-paranoid schizophrenics, Psychiatry Res. Neuroimag. 92 (1999) 11–31.
- [229] M.L. Phillips, A.W. Young, S.K. Scott, A.J. Calder, C. Andrew, V. Giampietro, S.R. Williams, E.T. Bullmore, M. Brammer, J.A. Gray, Neural responses to facial and vocal expressions of fear and disgust, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 265 (1998) 1809–1817.
- [230] M.L. Phillips, A.W. Young, C. Senior, M. Brammer, C. Andrew, A.J. Calder, E.T. Bullmore, D.I. Perrett, D. Rowland, S.C. Williams, J.A. Gray, A.S. David, A specific neural substrate for perceiving facial expressions of disgust, Nature 389 (1997) 495– 498.
- [231] K. Pierce, R.A. Muller, J. Ambrose, G. Allen, E. Courchesne, Face processing occurs outside the fusiform 'face area' in autism: evidence from functional MRI, Brain 124 (2001) 2059–2073.
- [232] A. Poellinger, R. Thomas, P. Lio, A. Lee, N. Makris, B.R. Rosen, K.K. Kwong, Activation and habituation in olfaction—an fMRI study, Neuroimage 13 (2001) 547–560.
- [233] V. Prabhakaran, N. Sobel, J.E. Desmond, G.H. Glover, E.V. Sullivan, J.D.E. Gabrieli, Hedonic value of odors is reflected in the level of activation in the amygdala, Neuroimage 5 (1997) S198.
- [234] J.C. Pruessner, L.M. Li, W. Serles, M. Pruessner, D.L. Collins, N. Kabani, S. Lupien, A.C. Evans, Volumetry of hippocampus and amygdala with high-resolution MRI and three-dimensional analysis software: minimizing the discrepancies between laboratories, Cereb. Cortex 10 (2000) 433–442.
- [235] G.J. Quirk, J.L. Armony, J.E. LeDoux, Fear conditioning enhances different temporal components of tone-evoked spike trains in auditory cortex and lateral amygdala, Neuron 19 (1997) 613–624.
- [236] M.E. Raichle, A.M. MacLeod, A.Z. Snyder, W.J. Powers, D.A. Gusnard, G.L. Shulman, A default mode of brain function, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 676–682.
- [237] M.E. Raichle, W.R. Martin, P. Herscovitch, M.A. Mintun, J. Markham, Brain blood flow measured with intravenous H215O. II. Implementation and validation, J. Nucl. Med. 24 (1983) 790–798.
- [238] S.L. Rauch, C.R. Savage, N.M. Alpert, E.C. Miguel, L. Baer, H.C. Breiter, A.J. Fischman, P.A. Manzo, C. Moretti, M.A. Jenike, A positron emission tomographic study of simple phobic symptom provocation, Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 52 (1995) 20–28.
- [239] S.L. Rauch, P.J. Whalen, L.M. Shin, S.C. McInerney, M.L. Macklin, N.B. Lasko, S.P. Orr, R.K. Pitman, Exaggerated amygdala response to masked facial stimuli in posttraumatic stress disorder: a functional MRI study, Biol. Psychiatry 47 (2000) 769–776.
- [240] L.M. Romanski, J.E. LeDoux, Equipotentiality of thalamoamygdala and thalamo-cortico-amygdala circuits in auditory fear conditioning, J. Neurosci. 12 (1992) 4501–4509.
- [241] B. Roozendaal, J.M. Koolhaas, B. Bohus, Differential effect of lesioning of the central amygdala on the bradycardiac and behavioral response of the rat in relation to conditioned social and solitary stress, Behav. Brain Res. 41 (1990) 39–48.
- [242] P. Rotshtein, R. Malach, U. Hadar, M. Graif, T. Hendler, Feeling or features: Different sensitivity to emotion in high-order visual cortex and amygdala, Neuron 32 (2001) 747–757.
- [243] J.P. Royet, J. Hudry, D.H. Zald, D. Godinot, M.C. Gregoire, F. Lavenne, N. Costes, A. Holley, Functional neuroanatomy of different olfactory judgments, Neuroimage 13 (2001) 506–519.
- [244] J.P. Royet, O. Koenig, M.C. Gregoire, L. Cinotti, F. Lavenne, D.

Le Bars, N. Costes, M. Vigouroux, V. Farget, G. Sicard, A. Holley, F. Mauguière, D. Comar, J.C. Froment, Functional anatomy of perceptual and semantic processing for odors, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 11 (1999) 94–109.

- [245] J.P. Royet, D. Zald, R. Versace, N. Costes, F. Lavenne, R. Gervais, Emotional responses to pleasant and unpleasant olfactory, visual, and auditory stimuli: A PET study, J. Neurosci. 20 (2000) 7752– 7759.
- [246] H.A. Sackeim, M.S. Greenberg, A.L. Weiman, R.C. Gur, J.P. Hungerbuhler, N. Geschwind, Hemispheric asymmetry in the expression of positive and negative emotions: Neurologic evidence, Arch. Neurol. 39 (1982) 210–218.
- [247] K. Sander, H. Scheich, Auditory perception of laughing and crying activates human amygdala regardless of attentional state, Cogn. Brain Res. 12 (2001) 181–198.
- [248] M.K. Sanghera, E.T. Rolls, A. Roper-Hall, Visual responses of neurons in the dorsolateral amygdala of the alert monkey, Exp. Neurol. 63 (1979) 610–626.
- [249] I. Savic, B. Gulyas, PET shows that odors are processed both ipsilaterally and contralaterally to the stimulated nostril, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 2861–2866.
- [250] I. Savic, B. Gulyas, M. Larsson, P. Roland, Olfactory functions are mediated by parallel and hierarchical processing, Neuron 26 (2000) 735–745.
- [251] S.M. Schaefer, D.C. Jackson, R.J. Davidson, G.F. Aguirre, D.Y. Kimberg, S.L. Thompson-Schill, Modulation of amygdalar activity by the conscious regulation of negative emotion, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 14 (2002) 913–921.
- [252] F. Schneider, W. Grodd, U. Weiss, U. Klose, K.R. Mayer, T. Nagele, R.C. Gur, Functional MRI reveals left amygdala activation during emotion, Psychiatry Res.: Neuroimaging 76 (1997) 75–82.
- [253] F. Schneider, R.E. Gur, L.H. Mozley, R.J. Smith, P.D. Mozley, D.M. Censits, A. Alavi, R.C. Gur, Mood effects on limbic blood flow correlate with emotional self-rating: A PET study with oxygen-15 labeled water, Psychiatry Res. Neuroimag. 61 (1995) 265–283.
- [254] F. Schneider, U. Habel, H. Holthusen, C. Kessler, S. Posse, H.W. Muller-Gartner, J.O. Arndt, Subjective ratings of pain correlate with subcortical-limbic blood flow: an fMRI study, Neuropsychobiology 43 (2001) 175–185.
- [255] F. Schneider, U. Habel, C. Kessler, S. Posse, W. Grodd, H.W. Muller-Gartner, Functional imaging of conditioned aversive emotional responses in antisocial personality disorder, Neuropsychobiology 42 (2000) 192–201.
- [256] F. Schneider, U. Habel, C. Kessler, J.B. Salloum, S. Posse, Gender differences in regional cerebral activity during sadness, Hum. Brain Mapp. 9 (2000) 226–238.
- [257] F. Schneider, U. Habel, M. Wagner, P. Franke, J.B. Salloum, N.J. Shah, I. Toni, C. Sulzbach, K. Honig, W. Maier, W. Gaebel, K. Zilles, Subcortical correlates of craving in recently abstinent alcoholic patients, Am. J. Psychiatry 158 (2001) 1075–1083.
- [258] F. Schneider, U. Weiss, C. Kessler, H.W. Muller-Gartner, S. Posse, J.B. Salloum, W. Grodd, F. Himmelmann, W. Gaebel, N. Birbaumer, Subcortical correlates of differential classical conditioning of aversive emotional reactions in social phobia, Biol. Psychiatry 45 (1999) 863–871.
- [259] G. Schoenbaum, A.A. Chiba, M. Gallagher, Orbitofrontal cortex and basolateral amygdala encode expected outcomes during learning, Nat. Neurosci. 1 (1999) 155–159.
- [260] S.K. Scott, A.W. Young, A.J. Calder, D.J. Hellawell, J.P. Aggleton, M. Johnson, Impaired auditory recognition of fear and anger following bilateral amygdala lesions, Nature 385 (1997) 254–257.
- [261] M. Seeck, N. Mainwaring, J. Ives, H. Blume, D. Dubuisson, R. Cosgrove, M.M. Mesulam, D.L. Schomer, Differential neural activity in the human temporal lobe evoked by faces of family members and friends, Ann. Neurol. 34 (1993) 369–372.
- [262] N.R.W. Selden, B.J. Everitt, L.E. Jarrard, T.W. Robbins, Com-

plementary roles for the amygdala and hippocampus in aversiveconditioning to explicit and contextual cues, Neuroscience 42 (1991) 335–350.

- [263] W.E. Semple, P.F. Goyer, R. McCormick, B. Donovan, R.F. Muzic Jr., L. Rugle, K. McCutcheon, C. Lewis, D. Liebling, S. Kowaliw, K. Vapenik, M.A. Semple, C.R. Flener, S.C. Schulz, Higher brain blood flow at amygdala and lower frontal cortex blood flow in PTSD patients with comorbid cocaine and alcohol abuse compared with normals, Psychiatry 63 (2000) 65–74.
- [264] Y.I. Sheline, D.M. Barch, J.M. Donnelly, J.M. Ollinger, A.Z. Snyder, M.A. Mintun, Increased amygdala response to masked emotional faces in depressed subjects resolves with antidepressant treatment: An fMRI study, Biol. Psychiatry 50 (2001) 651–658.
- [265] C. Shi, M. Davis, Pain pathways involved in fear conditioning measured with fear-potentiated startle: lesion studies, J. Neurosci. 19 (1999) 420–430.
- [266] C.J. Shi, M.D. Cassell, Cortical, thalamic and amygdaloid connections of the anterior and posterior insular cortices, J. Comp. Neurol. 399 (1998) 440–468.
- [267] S. Shimai, K. Hoshishima, Effects of bilateral amygdala lesions on neophobia and conditioned taste aversion in mice, Percept. Mot. Skills 54 (1982) 127–130.
- [268] G.I. Shulman, J. Fiez, M. Corbetta, R.L. Buckner, F.M. Miezin, M. Raichle, S.E. Petersen, Common blood flow changes across visual tasks: II. Decreases in cerebral cortex, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 9 (1997) 648–663.
- [269] G.J. Siegle, S.R. Steinhauer, M.E. Thase, V.A. Stenger, C.S. Carter, Can't shake that feeling: Assessment of sustained event-related fMRI amygdala activity in response to emotional information in depressed individuals, Biol. Psychiatry 51 (2002) 693–707.
- [270] E.K. Silberman, H. Weingartner, Hemispheric lateralization of functions related to emotion, Brain. Cogn. 5 (1986) 322–353.
- [271] D. Silbersweig, E. Stern, C. Frith, C. Cahill, L. Schnorr, S. Grootoonk, Detection of thirty-second cognitive activations in single subjects with positron emission tomography: A new lowdose H215O Regional Cerebral blood flow three-dimensional imaging technique, J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 13 (1993) 617– 629.
- [272] D.M. Small, M. Jones-Gotman, R.J. Zatorre, G. Petrides, A.C. Evans, Flavor processing: More than the sum of its parts, Neuroreport 8 (1997) 3913–3917.
- [273] D.M. Small, R.J. Zatorre, A. Dagher, A.C. Evans, M. Jones-Gotman, Changes in brain activity related to eating chocolate— From pleasure to aversion, Brain 124 (2001) 1720–1733.
- [274] N. Sobel, R. Khan, I. Stappen, A. Anderson, Olfactory coding of pleasantness and intensity in the human amygdaloid complex. Association for Chemosensory Research Annual Meeting, Sarasota, FL, 2002.
- [275] N. Sobel, V. Prabhakaran, C.A. Hartley, J.E. Desmond, G.H. Glover, E.V. Sullivan, J.D.E. Gabrieli, Blind smell: brain activation induced by an undetected air-borne chemical, Brain 122 (1999) 209–217.
- [276] R. Sprengelmeyer, A.W. Young, U. Schroeder, P.G. Grossenbacher, J. Federlein, T. Bütner, H. Przuntek, Knowing no fear, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 266 (1999) 2451–2456.
- [277] N. Stefanova, W. Ovtscharoff, Sexual dimorphism of the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis and the amygdala, Adv. Anat. Embryol. Cell Biol. 158 (2000) III-78.
- [278] V.A. Stenger, F.E. Boada, D.C. Noll, Three-dimensional tailored RF pulses for the reduction of susceptibility artifacts in T-2\*weighted functional MRI, Magn. Reson. Med. 44 (2000) 525–531.
- [279] V.A. Stenger, Q. Yang, F. Boada, D. Noll, Gradient compensated reverse spiral acquisition for reducing susceptibility artifacts in functional MRI, Neuroimage 13 (2001) S43.
- [280] B.A. Strange, R.N.A. Henson, K.J. Friston, R.J. Dolan, Brain mechanisms for detecting perceptual, semantic, and emotional deviance, Neuroimage 12 (2000) 425–433.

- [281] L.W. Swanson, G.D. Petrovich, What is the amygdala, Trends Neurosci. 21 (1998) 323–331.
- [282] C.A. Szabo, J. Xiong, J.L. Lancaster, L. Rainey, P. Fox, Amygdalar and hippocampal volumetry in control participants: differences regarding handedness, AJNR Am. J. Neuroradiol. 22 (2001) 1342– 1345.
- [283] M.H. Tabert, J.C. Borod, C.Y. Tang, G. Lange, T.C. Wei, R. Johnson, A.O. Nusbaum, M.S. Buchsbaum, Differential amygdala activation during emotional decision and recognition memory tasks using unpleasant words: an fMRI study, Neuropsychologia 39 (2001) 556–573.
- [284] J. Talairach, P. Tournoux, Co-planar Stereotaxic Atlas of the Human Brain, Thieme, New York, 1988.
- [285] S.F. Taylor, I. Liberzon, L.M. Fig, L. Decker, S. Minoshima, R.A. Koeppe, The effect of emotional content on visual recognition memory: A PET activation study, Neuroimage 8 (1998) 188–197.
- [286] S.F. Taylor, I. Liberzon, R.A. Koeppe, The effect of graded aversive stimuli on limbic and visual activation, Neuropsychologia 38 (2000) 1415–1425.
- [287] K.M. Thomas, W.C. Drevets, P.J. Whalen, C.H. Eccard, R.E. Dahl, N.D. Ryan, B.J. Casey, Amygdala response to facial expressions in children and adults, Biol. Psychiatry 49 (2001) 309–316.
- [288] A.J. Tomarken, R.J. Davidson, J.B. Henriques, Resting frontal brain asymmetry predicts affective responses to films, J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 59 (1990) 791–801.
- [289] D. Tranel, A. Damasio, The covert learning of affective valence does not require structures in hippocampal system or amygdala, J. Cogn. Neurosci. 5 (1993) 79–88.
- [290] D. Tranel, H. Damasio, Intact electrodermal skin conductance responses after bilateral amygdala damage, Neuropsychologia 27 (1989) 381–390.
- [291] D. Tranel, B.T. Hyman, Neuropsychological correlates of bilateral amygdala damage, Arch. Neurol. 47 (1990) 349–355.
- [292] L.D. Van De Kar, M.L. Blair, Forebrain pathways mediating stressinduced hormone secretion, Front Neuroendocrinol. 20 (1999) 1–48.
- [293] A. Vazdarjanova, L. Cahill, J.L. McGaugh, Disrupting basolateral amygdala function impairs unconditioned freezing and avoidance in rats, Eur. J. Neurosci. 14 (2001) 709–718.
- [294] P. Vuilleumier, J.L. Armony, J. Driver, R.J. Dolan, Effects of attention and emotion on face processing in the human brain. An event-related fMRI study, Neuron 30 (2001) 829–841.
- [295] T.D. Wager, K.L. Phan, I. Liberzon, S.F. Taylor, Valence, gender, and lateralization of functional brain anatomy in emotion: A meta-analysis of findings from neuroimaging, 2002 (unpublished manuscript).
- [296] D.L. Walker, M. Davis, Double dissociation between the involvement of the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis and the central nucleus of the amygdala in startle increases produced by conditioned versus unconditioned fear, J. Neurosci. 17 (1997) 9375– 9383.
- [297] C. Watson, F. Andermann, P. Gloor, M. Jones-Gotman, T. Peters, A. Evans, A. Olivier, D. Melanson, G. Leroux, Anatomic basis of amygdaloid and hippocampal volume measurement by magnetic resonance imaging, Neurology 42 (1992) 1743–1750.
- [298] T. Werka, The effects of the medial and cortical amygdala lesions on post-stress analgesia in rats, Behav. Brain Res. 86 (1997) 59-65.
- [299] P.J. Whalen, S.L. Rauch, N.L. Etscoff, S.C. McInerney, M.B. Lee, M.A. Jenike, Masked presentations of emotional facial expressions modulate amygdala activity without explicit knowledge, J. Neurosci. 18 (1998) 411–418.
- [300] R.B. Whitelaw, A. Markou, T.W. Robbins, B.J. Everitt, Excitotoxic lesions of the basolateral amygdala impair the acquisition of cocaine-seeking behaviour under a second-order schedule of reinforcement, Psychopharmacology (Berl.) 127 (1996) 213–224.
- [301] G. Wik, M. Fredrikson, K. Ericson, L. Eriksson, S. Stone-Elander,

T. Greitz, A functional cerebral response to frightening visual stimulation, Psychiatry Res. 50 (1993) 15–24.

- [302] L.M. Williams, M.L. Phillips, M.J. Brammer, D. Skerrett, J. Lagopoulos, C. Rennie, H. Bahramali, G. Olivieri, A.S. David, A. Peduto, E. Gordon, Arousal dissociates amygdala and hippocampal fear responses: evidence from simultaneous fMRI and skin conductance recording, Neuroimage 14 (2001) 1070–1079.
- [303] C.L. Wilson, T.L. Babb, E. Halgren, M.L. Wang, P.H. Crandall, Habituation of human limbic neuronal response to sensory stimulation, Exp. Neurol. 84 (1984) 74–97.
- [304] F.A. Wilson, E.T. Rolls, The effects of stimulus novelty and familiarity on neuronal activity in the amygdala of monkeys performing recognition memory tasks, Exp. Brain Res. 93 (1993) 367–382.
- [305] J.S. Winston, B.A. Strange, J. O'Doherty, R.J. Dolan, Automatic and intentional brain responses during evaluation of trustworthiness of faces, Nat. Neurosci. 5 (2002) 277–283.
- [306] C.I. Wright, H. Fischer, P.J. Whalen, S.C. McInerney, L.M. Shin, S.L. Rauch, Differential prefrontal cortex and amygdala habituation to repeatedly presented emotional stimuli, Neuroreport 12 (2001) 379–383.
- [307] C.I. Wright, B. Martis, L.M. Shin, H. Fischer, S.L. Rauch, Enhanced amygdala responses to emotional versus neutral schematic facial expressions, Neuroreport 13 (2002) 785–790.
- [308] H. Yamasaki, K.S. LaBar, G. McCarthy, Dissociable prefrontal brain systems for attention and emotion, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99 (2002) 11447–11451.
- [309] Y. Yasui, C.B. Saper, D.F. Cechetto, Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) immunoreactive projections from the thalamus to the striatum and amygdala in the rat, J. Comp. Neurol. 308 (1991) 293–310.
- [310] I.R. Young, I.J. Cox, D.J. Bryant, G.M. Bydder, The benefits of increasing spatial resolution as a means of reducing artifacts due to field inhomogeneities, Magn. Reson. Imaging 6 (1988) 585–590.
- [311] D.H. Zald, M.J. Donndelinger, J.V. Pardo, Elucidating dynamic brain interactions with across-subjects correlational analyses of

PET data: The functional connectivity of the amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex during olfactory tasks, J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 18 (1998) 896–905.

- [312] D.H. Zald, M. Hagen, J.V. Pardo, Neural correlates of tasting concentrated quinine and sugar solutions, J. Neurophysiol. 87 (2002) 1068–1075.
- [313] D.H. Zald, S.W. Kim, The orbitofrontal cortex, in: S. Salloway, J.D. Duffy, P.F. Malloy (Eds.), The Frontal Lobes and Neuropsychiatric Illness, American Psychiatric Press, Washington D.C, 2001, pp. 33–70.
- [314] D.H. Zald, J.T. Lee, K.W. Fluegel, J.V. Pardo, Aversive gustatory stimulation activates limbic circuits in humans, Brain 121 (1998) 1143–1154.
- [315] D.H. Zald, D.L. Mattson, J.V. Pardo, Brain activity in ventromedial prefrontal cortex correlates with individual differences in negative affect, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99 (2002) 2450–2454.
- [316] D.H. Zald, J.V. Pardo, Emotion, olfaction, and the human amygdala: Amygdala activation during aversive olfactory stimulation, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94 (1997) 4119–4124.
- [317] D.H. Zald, J.V. Pardo, Functional neuroimaging of the olfactory system in humans, Int. J. Psychophysiol. 36 (2000) 165–181.
- [318] D.H. Zald, J.V. Pardo, The neural correlates of aversive auditory stimulation, Neuroimage 16 (2002) 746–753.
- [319] T. Zalla, E. Koechlin, P. Pietrini, G. Basso, P. Aquino, A. Sirigu, J. Grafman, Differential amygdala responses to winning and losing: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study in humans, Eur. J. Neurosci. 12 (2000) 1764–1770.
- [320] R.J. Zatorre, M.J. Gotman, A.C. Evans, E. Meyer, Functional localization and lateralization of human olfactory cortex, Nature 360 (1992) 339–340.
- [321] R.J. Zatorre, M. Jones-Gotman, Human olfactory discrimination after unilateral frontal or temporal lobectomy, Brain 114 (1991) 71–84.
- [322] R.J. Zatorre, M. Jones-Gotman, C. Rouby, Neural mechanisms involved in odor pleasantness and intensity judgments, Neuroreport 11 (2000) 2711–2716.